04 University of Plymouth Research Theses

01 Research Theses Main Collection

2024

Analysing M. avium-macrophage interactions and establishing a long-term infection in a novel and realistic model of lung alveolar macrophages, Max Planck Institute Cells

Thantri Hewage Peiris, Sanduni Avishka

https://pearl.plymouth.ac.uk/handle/10026.1/22518

http://dx.doi.org/10.24382/5192 University of Plymouth

All content in PEARL is protected by copyright law. Author manuscripts are made available in accordance with publisher policies. Please cite only the published version using the details provided on the item record or document. In the absence of an open licence (e.g. Creative Commons), permissions for further reuse of content should be sought from the publisher or author.

COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

Copyright and Moral rights arising from original work in this thesis and (where relevant), any accompanying data, rests with the Author unless stated otherwise¹.

Re-use of the work is allowed under fair dealing exceptions outlined in the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 (amended)², and the terms of the copyright licence assigned to the thesis by the Author.

In practice, and unless the copyright licence assigned by the author allows for more permissive use, this means,

- that any content or accompanying data cannot be extensively quoted, reproduced, or changed without the written permission of the author / rights holder; and
- that the work in whole or part may not be sold commercially in any format or medium without the written permission of the author/rights holder.

Any third-party copyright material in this thesis remains the property of the original owner. Such third party copyright work included in the thesis will be clearly marked and attributed, and the original licence under which it was released will be specified. This material is not covered by the licence or terms assigned to the wider thesis and must be used in accordance with the original licence; or separate permission must be sought from the copyright holder.

The author assigns certain rights to the University of Plymouth including the right to make the thesis accessible and discoverable via the British Library's Electronic Thesis Online Service (EThOS) and the University research repository, and to undertake activities to migrate, preserve and maintain the medium, format and integrity of the deposited file for future discovery and use.

¹ E.g. in the example of third party copyright materials reused in the thesis.

² In accordance with best practice principles such as, Marking/Creators/Marking third party content (2013). Available from:

https://wiki.creativecommons.org/wiki/Marking/Creators/Marking_third_party_content [accessed 28th February 2022]



Analysing *M. avium*-macrophage interactions

and establishing a long-term infection in a novel

and realistic model of lung alveolar

macrophages, Max Planck Institute Cells

By

Sanduni Avishka Thantri Hewage Peiris

A thesis submitted to the University of Plymouth in partial fulfilment for

the degree of

RESEARCH MASTERS

School of Biomedical Sciences

February 2024

Acknowledgements

A big thank you to all my supervisory team, Dr Gyorgy Fejer, Dr Tina Joshi, Dr Jonathan Cox and Professor Mathew Upton for their support during the completion of this research project. I would also like to especially extend my thanks to Mr. Sean Kelly, Miss Justyna Lopatecka and Miss Sarah Bastyans who are not only my colleagues but also friends. Without whom would have made my research period very dull indeed!

Lastly, I want to thank all my family, and especially my parents, Lakshika and Rohan, best friend Raveena, my boyfriend, Tharuka for their love and support. Thank you for being the people I turn to for a pick me up when thing get stressful and challenging at times!

Author's Declaration

At no time during the registration for the degree of Research Masters has the author been registered for any other University award without prior agreement of the Doctoral College Quality Sub-Committee. Work submitted for this research degree at the University of Plymouth has not formed part of any other degree either at the University of Plymouth or at another establishment.

A program of advanced study was undertaken, which included taught modules:

BIOM5003 Contemporary Science of Infection and Immunity

BIOM5005 Project Design and Development

Word count of main body of thesis: 19, 989

Signed:

Date: 11th September 2023

Abstract

Analysing *M. avium* complex-macrophage interactions and establishing a chronic infection model in novel lung alveolar macrophages, Max Planck Institute Cells.

Βу

Sanduni Avishka Thantri Hewage Peiris

Mycobacterium avium Complex (MAC) are species of the non-tuberculous branch of the Mycobacteria family that is responsible for the development of pulmonary lung disease in immunocompromised individuals. One of the first lines of defence from the host involve a specialised group of tissue macrophages that reside in the lung alveolar space called alveolar macrophages (AM). They have specialised functions that are suitable for recognition of foreign invaders and the ability to tackle these threats though means of a robust immune response. Alternatively, they also feature as key components in a fairly destructive uncontrolled inflammatory response which is the root cause of MAC lung disease.

As a facultative pathogen that thus far, almost exclusively infiltrates the macrophage intracellularly, MAC has evolved several tools to establish its foothold in the host. MAC persists intracellularly in the host by evading host immune responses via mechanisms such as preventing phagolysosome fusion and acidification which allows it to proliferate intracellularly thus assisting MAC in the spread of infection. It is vital that these mechanisms are investigated so that the disease process is better understood, and therapeutic strides are made.

There is a need for developments in the therapeutic pipeline due to the influx of multi-drug resistant strains of MAC that are ever emerging globally. Current treatments are quickly proving to be inadequate in the face of MAC evasive manoeuvres, and existing literature uses experimental infection models that only cover a short-term infection timeframe. As MAC infection

rarely gets resolved in a short duration (i.e., less than a week), the current literature would benefit from the establishment of a long-term infection model as done here in this project. Using MPI cells, this project focused on the modelling of MAC infection in vitro over the span of 20 days. Data from the *modified* gentamicin protection assays shows a marked difference in number of colony forming units (CFUs) from Day 0 to Day 20 infection period, with numbers declining over this time period in antibiotic treated cultures. Two strains with different phenotypes rough and smooth, were able to induce a pro-inflammatory response in this model which aligns with the previously established knowledge of the over exaggerated immune response associated with severe forms of MAC disease. Methods have been indicated to show the model could successfully sustain a Mycobacterium avium infection for up to 18 days without extracellular contamination and minimal cell death. The persistence of 2 phenotypically different M. avium and M. intracellularae were demonstrated in vitro where the strains continued to replicate until day 18 without elimination. The smooth strain was observed to decline intracellularly at a more rapid rate than the rough. In the analysis of cytokines, both the rough and the smooth strain appeared to induce IL-6 levels that were comparable to non-infected cells which could indicate a mechanism of survival.

Table of Contents

List of Tables11
List of Figures12
List of Abbreviations13
1. Chapter One: Introduction16
1.1 Macrophages17
1.1.1 Alveolar macrophages19
1.1.2 Current cell models of respiratory infection20
1.1.3 Max Planck Institute cells22
1.2 Nontuberculous mycobacteria24
1.2.1 <i>Mycobacterium avium</i> complex25
1.2.2 Macrophages and NTM interaction26
1.2.3 NTM colony morphology28
1.2.4 The role of cytokines in MAC infection
1.2.5 Review of MAC infection models
1.3 Rationale and Aims
2. Chapter Two: Materials and Methods35
2.1 Materials
2.1.1 Cells
2.1.1.1 MPI cells

2.1.2 Bacterial Strains	
2.1.2.1 <i>M. avium</i> strains	
2.1.3 Media and Supplements	
2.1.3.1 Cell culture media	
2.1.3.2 Cell culture supplements	
2.1.3.3 Microbiology media	37
2.1.3.4 M. avium microbiology supplements	37
2.1.3.5 OADC/ADC recipes	37
2.1.4 Reagents	
2.1.5 Disposables	
2.1.6 Equipment	
2.1.7 Recombinant proteins	
2.1.8 Antibodies	
2.1.9 Antimicrobials	
2.2 Methods	40
2.2.1 Cell culture 2.2.2 MPI and BALB/C culture	40 40
2.2.2.1 Cell counting	40
2.2.3 Bacterial culture	41
2.2.3.1 <i>M. avium</i> complex culture	41
2.2.4 Bacterial growth curve analyses	42

2.2.5 Bacterial Challenge Experiments42	
2.2.5.1 Live <i>M. avium</i> challenge of chronic infection and extracellular antibiotic killing assays in MPI and BALB-c cells	
2.2.6 Titration of GM-CSF for modelling chronic infection	
2.2.7 ELISA	
2.2.8 Software	
2.2.8.1 Minitab47	
2.2.8.2 MARS Data analysis software v4.01 R2 47	
2.2.8.3 BioRender	
3.0 Results	
3.1 Introduction	
3.2 <i>M. avium</i> growth curves	
3.3 Assessing Amikacin efficacy51	
3.4 Comparing M. intracellularae and M. avium infection in wild type MPI52	
3.5 Comparing M. intracellularae and M. avium infection in BALB/c MPI	
3.6 Comparing M. intracellularae and M. avium infection in low GM-CSF ratioed MPIs 56	
3.7 10-day comparison of M. intracellularae and M. avium infection in low GM-CSF ratioed MPIs	
3.8 EXP 1 Comparing the intracellular CFU of M. intracellularae and M. avium in low GM-CSF ratioed culture over 18 days	=
3.9 EXP 1 Comparison of IL-6 levels stimulated by rough and smooth varieties of MAC	
3.10 EXP 2 Comparisons of the intracellular CFU and IL-6 levels stimulated of M.	

intracellularae and M. avium
4. Discussion77
4.1 Novel Alveolar Lung Macrophage Model is Suitable for Studying Long Term MAC intracellular Growth and Persistence for 18 days
4.2 Macrophage polarity has differential effects on MAC uptake and intracellular replication
4.3 MAC evades host immune defenses and replicates inside MPI macrophages 86
4.4 Comparisons of MAC Smooth and Rough Strain in MPI cell infections
4.5 Areas of Improvement and Future Considerations
5. General Conclusions
6. References

List of Tables

Table	1 Images of Mycobacterium avium colony morphotypes	.29
Table	2.1: Cell culture media and Manufacturers	36
Table	2.2: cell culture supplements and manufacturers	37
Table	2.3: Microbiology media and manufacturers	37
Table	2.4: Media supplements and manufacturers	37
Table	2.5 OADC/ADC recipes	37
Table	2.6: Reagents and Manufacturers	38
Table	2.7: Disposables and Manufacturers	38
Table	2.8: Equipment and Manufacturers	38
Table	2.9: Recombinant Proteins and manufacturers	39
Table	2.10: Antibodies and Manufacturers	39
Table	2.11 Antimicrobial and Manufacturers	39
Table	2.12: ELISA antibody concentrations	47

List of Figures

Figure 1.1. Lineages of macrophage development 18
Figure 1.2: Mycobacteria immune recognition and uptake
Figure 2.1: Visual representation of live bacterial killing assay
Figure 2.2: Visual representation of the effects of GM-CSF ratios on MPI cells from day 5 to
day 2045
Figure 3.1: Growth curves for 2 Mycobacterium avium
Figure 3.2:Extracellular killing assay using 400 µg/ml Amikacin with live NCTCC 10682 and MPI cells, MOI (5) and (25)
Figure 3.3: Extracellular killing assay M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (22) and M. AVI: NCTC 13034 MOI (52) in MPI cells
Figure 3.4: Extracellular killing assay M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (22) and M. AVI: NCTC 13034 MOI (52) in BALB/c MPIs
Figure 3.5: Extracellular killing assay M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (22) and M. AVI: NCTC 13034 MOI (52) in low GM-CSF ratio
Figure 3.6: Extracellular killing assay with live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (20) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (20) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 10 Days59
Figure 3.7: Experiment 1: Linear regression analysis for Extracellular killing assay in low GM- CSF MPI culture for 18 Days60
Figure 3.8: Sequential Timepoint analysis of CFUs in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days. 62
Figure 3.9: Log CFU for Extracellular killing assay with live M. INT: NCTC 10682
MOI (32) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (112) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days63
Figure 3.10: EXP 1 IL-6 comparisons between strains and mock for 18 days67
Figure 3.11: Sequential timepoint analysis of IL-6 induced by strains for 18 days71
Figure 3.12: Experiment 2 log 10 CFU for M. INT and M. AVI72
Figure 3.13: Experiment 2 Sequential timepoint analysis of log CFUs74
Figure 3.14: Experiment 2 IL-6 comparisons between strain and mock for 18 days75
Figure 3.15: Experiment 2 Sequential IL-6 timepoint analysis76

List of Abbreviations

ACDP	Advisory Committee on Dangerous Pathogens
AMR	Antimicrobial resistance
AMs	Alveolar macrophages
BALB-C	Inbred mouse cell strain
BMMs	Bone marrow-derived macrophages
CF	Cystic fibrosis
CFUs	Colony-forming units
diH ₂ O	Deionised water
DPBS	1X Dulbecco's phosphate-buffered saline
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
K/G	Kanamycin/Gentamycin – antibiotic combination
g	Relative centrifugal force - units of gravity
GM-CSF	Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor
GPLs	Glycopeptidolipids
D	Days
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
IFNy	Interferon-y
IL-6	Interleukin-6

iRPMI	RPMI infection media
L	Litres
MAC	Mycobacterium avium complex
MAC-PD	Mycobacterium avium complex-pulmonary disease
МАРК	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MARCO	Macrophage receptor with collagenous structure
MDMs	Monocyte-derived macrophages
mg	Milligrams
mL	Millilitres
MLEs	Mouse lung epithelial cells
mM	Millimolar
MOI	Multiplicity of infection
MPIs	Max Planck Institute macrophages
MTB	Mycobacterium tuberculosis
MyD88	Myeloid differentiation factor 88
Nat	Natural culture type (wells washed without antibiotics added)
NCTC	National Collection of Type Cultures
ΝϜκΒ	Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells
NTM	Non-tuberculotic mycobacteria
OD	Optical density
p.i	Post-inoculation
PAMPs	Pathogen-associated molecular patterns
pg	Picograms

PRRs	Pattern recognition receptors
R-MAC	Rough Mycobacterium avium complex
rpm	Revolutions per minute – units of rotational speed
RPMI	Roswell Park Memorial Institute 1640 (culture medium)
S-MAC	Smooth Mycobacterium avium complex
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TLR2	Toll-like receptor 2
ΤΝFα	Tumour necrosis factor-α
μg	Micrograms
μL	Microliters
μm	Micrometres

1. Chapter One: Introduction

1.1 Macrophages

The immune system is comprised of hematopoietic cells that perform protective functions when the host is under threat from foreign invasive agents that seek to cause disease (Marshall et al., 2018). The external environment consists of allergens, toxins and microorganisms that could destabilise homeostasis of the body. Through invasion and replication, microorganisms can thrive and persist in the body via route of excessive host-damage that may be direct (i.e bacterial toxins) or indirect excessive host inflammation (Turvery et al., 2010; Marshall et al., 2018). Defences of the host rely on detecting structural components of the microorganism, thereby allowing the host to mould a relevant immune response upon interaction. These interactions are coordinated by two branches of the immune system, the innate and the adaptive. Innate immunity is the first line of defence from a foreign microorganism and consists of both physical and cellular barriers. This response is delivered rapidly and without specificity (Turvey et al., 2010). The cellular element is spearheaded by antigen presenting cells such as macrophages that recognise pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPS) expressed by foreign microorganisms (Aderam, 2001; Seong and Matzinger, 2004).

Macrophages respond to inflammation and two primary subsets are responsible for this process, the innately recruited and tissue-resident populations (Naito, 2008). Macrophage response is acute, and they differentiate into desired subsets given the correct stimulus (Fejer et al., 2015). As such, macrophages have varied phenotypes and are seen to differentiate from immature precursor cells into a variety of subsets (Murray et al., 2014). Studies in mice have shown that the primitive ectoderm of the yolk sac give rise to macrophages lacking monocytic progenitors at embryonic day 8 (Cline and Moore, 1972). Similar studies prove that macrophages are amongst the very first cells to be embedded in tissues during embryogenesis (Epelman et al., 2014). Therefore, macrophages acquire adaptations that are tissue specific and dependant on their local environment (Das et al., 2015). Another school of thought implies that the process of haematopoiesis occurring within the foetal liver, gives way to circulating monocytes that are fated to be tissue resident macrophages,

17

noted for their plasticity and ability to self-renew and also be replenished by bone-marrow derived blood monocytes (Cline and Moore, 1972; Shapouri Moghaddam et al., 2018).



Figure 1.1 Lineages of macrophage development.

Fejer et al., 2015, outlines a summary of differentiated cell subsets that originate from either the yolk sac or foetal liver i.e., embryonic origin or alternatively, the bone marrow i.e., adult origin. Cells from embryonic origins are tissue-embedded and can replenish and self-renew upon depletion as opposed to the adult originated macrophages derived from differentiated monocytes in the blood stream.

When challenged by infections, there is a constant proliferation of mature macrophages irrespective of function. As a result, macrophages have the most expression of pattern recognition receptors (PRR) on their cell surface which has variation dependant on macrophage tissue location (Aderam, 2001).

Aforementioned, macrophages have the ability to change their functional properties, known as "polarization", in response to the type of infection or stimulus they encounter. Two main types of macrophage polarization have been described: M1 and M2 macrophages (Das et al., 2015).

M1 macrophages, also known as "classically activated" macrophages, are activated by proinflammatory cytokines such as interferon-gamma (IFN- γ) and tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) (Shapouri-Moghaddam et al., 2018). They produce high levels of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species and secrete pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , Interleukin 1 β (IL-1 β), and Interleukin-6 (IL-6) (Shapouri-Moghaddam et al., 2018). Intracellular pathogens such as *Mycobacterium avium* are thought to induce the M1 macrophage phenotype which promote the killing of the bacteria, stimulate the formation of granulomas, and activate the adaptive immune system to produce antibodies (Xu et al., 1994).

On the other hand, M2 macrophages, also known as "alternatively activated" macrophages, are activated by anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-4 and IL-13 (Murray et al., 2014). They produce high levels of anti-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-10 and TGF- β and promote tissue repair and remodelling. M2 macrophages can also promote the resolution of inflammation and the healing of tissue damage caused by the infection (Murray et al., 2014).

1.1.1 Alveolar Macrophages

Alveolar macrophages (AMs) are an example of a macrophage of embryonic origin and derived from the foetal liver. They are specifically found in the alveolar space and are responsible for protection against respiratory pathogens that infiltrate that specific location (Fejer et al., 2015) (Figure 1).

In the respiratory cavity, AM is the resident macrophage of the lung, continuously exposed to airflow in the alveolar lumen. As a consequence, it is one of the first cells to encounter pathogens that are not cleared by primary epithelial defences such as mucus and cilia (Rubins, 2003). Phenotypically, AMs are round and fairly adherent cells that have a variety of specialised markers on its surface, including high levels of CD206 that recognise microbial carbohydrates and scavenger receptors SR-A and MARCO for particle clearance. Scavenger receptors allow alveolar macrophages to bind to non-opsonized targets and phagocytose them (Byrne et al., 2015; Allard

19

et al., 2018). Studies investigating mice lacking SR-A and MARCO, observed a high susceptibility to infection from respiratory pathogens (Jozefowski et al., 2005) . Macrophages populate the lung at stages of embryogenesis, and give rise to self-renewing AM populations, although it is theorised that circulating monocytes from haematopoietic origins also contribute to this later in life (Fejer et al., 2013). Recruited monocytes stimulated with granulocyte-macrophage-colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF), secreted by surrounding alveolar cells, are transformed into AMs (Trapnell and Whitsett, 2002; Fejer et al., 2015). Studies have demonstrated, where there is a lack of GM-CSF, it leads to poor regulation of surfactant clearance and the prevention of AM maturation (Shi et al., 2006). GM-CSF is believed to be the factor that leads to AM specialisation from monocyte precursors and contributes to the maintenance of mature AM function (Trapnell and Whitsett, 2002).

AMs are more specialised than other subsets of macrophages in order to deal with invading respiratory pathogens (Byrne et al., 2015). AMs highly express TLR-2 receptors that recognise respiratory pathogens such as *Mycobacteria* by their ligands that include lipoproteins, lipomannan and several heat shock proteins (Glassroth, 2008; Byrne et al., 2015).

1.1.2 Current cell models of respiratory infection

In the study of respiratory infections, primary alveolar macrophages are the model of choice. However, the collection and *in vitro* use of these AMs has both advantages and limitations. Primary AMs from donors retain their morphological and functional characteristics from tissue origin (Wnorowski et al., 2019). This means all markers and surface proteins are preserved and the cells, when challenged, would mimic a natural infection as close as possible (Sweich et al. 2012). Additionally, animal models can be discontinued in the presence of primary AMs, thus avoiding immune response variation due to inter-species differences (Sweich et al., 2012). Furthermore, results using primary AMs can be more translatable to humans than cell lines such as human THP-1 and U937, as well as BMDM and peritoneal macrophages derived from primarily BALB/c or C57B/6 mice, which lack key morphological and functional aspects (Parish, 2020; Andrejak et al., 2015; Gaidt et al., 2018; Bosshart and Heinzelmann, 2016). However, the limitations outweigh the advantages and highlight the urgent need to keep developing an optimal cell line for respiratory infections. Primary cells are not immortal and limited in their self-replenishment (Wnorowski et al., 2019). Viability of primary cells are not sustained through passages, and they are known to change cell characteristics and should be used as early as possible (Fejer et al., 2013; Fejer et al., 2015). Thus, maintaining them in culture for long periods of time is ill-advised and the limited number of primary AM's obtained, means that larger scale experimentation is problematic. There are physiological donor factors such as age and genetics that could produce variations in primary cell response even under the same conditions (Wnorowski et al., 2019). Additionally, primary cells may not originate from the same donor, so their source is also limited. Due to their sensitivity, special culture conditions are required such as extra growth factors and additives in the media to maintain healthy populations (Wnorowski et al., 2019).

Murine bone marrow derived macrophages (BMDM) were the preferred model of study over primary AMs. It overcame aforementioned limitations and were sourced from bone marrow cells and stimulated in the presence of MCSF. They can be acquired in high yields; freezer stored and can be obtained from genetically differentiated mice (Zajd et al., 2020). They are highly proliferative and lean towards the M1 polarity and are widely used in studies that investigate inflammatory signalling pathways stimulated by pathogens (Zajd et al., 2020; Fejer et al., 2015). BMDM were also favoured for producing a responsive and highly homogenous population of macrophages that could be activated in-vitro in the presence of M-CSF (Fejer et al., 2015). However, these might not be the most suitable representative of recruited or self-renewing macrophage behaviour *in situ*. BMDMs tend to only represent a particular subset of macrophages that are M-CSF driven as opposed to AM's which thrive in the presence of GM-CSF (Figure 1) therefore cell surface marker variation might exist as demonstrated in a study that showed BMDM had a highly expressed F4/80 and CD11b markers compared to alveolar macrophages which expressed them in

21

relatively low amounts (Warren and Vogul, 1985; Rampacci et ak., 2020). Researchers attempt to also isolate peritoneal macrophages which are easily harvested from the peritoneal mouse cavity and are non-manipulated macrophages. However, these are not available in sufficient yields which is rectified by the injection of differentiation agents such as Brewer's thioglycolate broth or proteose peptone, which increase migration of monocytes to the peritoneum and are able to increase harvested yield (Zajd et al., 2020). However, along with the high yield obtained brings doubt whether the physiology of the macrophages have undergone alteration due to the presence of the growth agents. Additionally, peritoneal macrophages also appeared to have highly expressed F4/80 and CD11b markers compared to alveolar macrophages (Warren and Vogul, 1985).

1.1.3 Max Planck Institute cells

Importantly, a GM-CSF dependant and self-renewing murine alveolar macrophage cell line called Max Planck Institute cells were created from embryos and were found to replicate tissue-resident macrophage characteristics of alveolar macrophages (Fejer et al., 2013). MPIs are obtained from foetal mouse liver and cultured in the presence of GM-CSF for approximately 6-8 weeks. At this time point, rounded cells form, phenotypically representative of AMs. MPIs are entirely dependent on supplement by GM-CSF and thrive up to 100 weekly passages in its presence (Fejer et al., 2013). Lack of GM-CSF or substitution with MCSF results in reduction of viable cell growth and slow cell growth without morphological changes respectively. Functionally, MPIs were more sensitive than BMDMs to stimulation with TLR-4 dependant LPS and TLR-2 dependant fibro-blast stimulated lipopeptide-1 (FSL-1). This was shown with higher levels of IL-6 and TNF- α produced as a result (Fejer et al., 2015). Fejer et al. (2013), demonstrated the variation in cytokine profiles produced between the widely used BMDM model compared to MPIs, thus highlighting that they are functionally distinct macrophage types. MPIs can be acquired in unlimited amounts and used to study behaviour of pathogens and drug sensitivity. This is especially true in the case of respiratory bacteria such as *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and more recently, *Mycobacterium abscessus* (MAB)

(Kelly et al., 2022; Woo et al., 2018). In contrast to immortalised cell lines that originate from tumours, and their genetic instability can cause possible phenotypic variations, MPIs offer an inclusive and continuous alveolar lung macrophage model to study host-pathogen interactions without phenotypic changes, as they are non-transformed. MPIs have shown a sensitivity to selected microbial agents that have not previously been seen in other mononuclear phagocyte responses (Fejer et al., 2015). Aforementioned, there was a weak expression of F4/80 on alveolar macrophages in a previous study that were also seen in MPI cells in the described study (Zajd et al., 2020; Fejer et al., 2015). As mentioned previously, scavenger receptors such as MARCO are seen as functionally crucial for human alveolar macrophages to phagocytose unopsonized bacterial targets and as such, a genetic indicator of MARCO is the presence of chitinase 3-like 3 (Sulahian et al., 2008; Fejer et al., 2015). Under mRNA analysis, high levels of chitinase 3-like 3 which is a marker of alternatively activated macrophages was only expressed in MPI cells and not in BMDMs. Additionally, the presence of several other surface markers such as CD11c and low CD14 in MPIs further highlighted the functional and phenotypic similarity between MPIs and lung AMs (Fejer et al., 2015). In summary, although studies have investigated receptor and cytokine pathways in isolated primary cells, they are limited in number, often tainted and difficult to purify. Additionally, large numbers of donors are required to obtain cells in sufficient quantities. MPIs overcome these major limitations especially, the ease of maintaining culture for up to 2 years.

MPIs might be especially advantageous over other cell lines to study the behaviour of airborne respiratory pathogens as demonstrated by their sensitivity to *M. tuberculosis* (Mtb), adenovirus and mycobacterial TDM. Infection and stimulation with these pathogens induce a significantly prominent pro-inflammatory cytokine profile that lacks IL-10 response which is similar to human alveolar macrophage response as demonstrated by Fejer et al. (2015). Woo et al. (2018) demonstrated that MPIs in the presence of live Mtb engulfed the bacteria and supported its replication within the cell as seen in other primary murine macrophages and cell lines. Additionally, drug activity towards Mtb was demonstrable in MPIs, specifically, cytokines such as TNF α , IL-6, IL-1 α , and IL-1 β were strongly induced in comparison to heat-killed stimulation. Compounding

23

evidence highlights the similarity between MPIs and lung alveolar macrophages, and thus MPIs are the chosen cell line for the project experiments described in this thesis. *Mycobacterium avium* responses can be reliably investigated in MPI culture as they have been done with other members of the *Mycobacterium* genus.

1.2 Nontuberculous mycobacteria

Non-tuberculous mycobacteria (NTM) are the less renowned species of Mycobacterium that populate the environment in bodies of water, soil, and vegetation (McCarthy et al., 2012). These bacteria are free-living and over 170 different species have been identified so far with regular new discoveries being made annually (Falkinham et al., 2003). NTM are characteristically known to grow in relatively low oxygen environments and have cell walls that have a spectrum of morphotypes, giving rise to rough, smooth, and mixed colonies (McCarthy et al., 2012; Glassroth, 2008). Unlike a lot of other bacteria, NTMs are slow growers and have a doubling time of up to 3 days. Culturing them in media is a fairly laborious process and does not guarantee its growth. NTM are hardy and resistant to antibiotics and disinfectant. As a result, infections are often very difficult to detect, diagnose and treat (Griffith et al., 2007). NTMs are capable of forming biofilms due to their lipid rich cell walls which means they can be aerosolised in water droplets from shower heads (Griffith et al., 2007). Studies across the globe in continents such as North America, Europe and Asia have seen a drastic increase in NTM associated pulmonary disease (Cassidy et al., 2009). Over the last 20 years the incidence of disease has increased 7-fold since the 1980s in the United States. Similar trends were observed in the United Kingdom which has seen a 3-fold increase in cases since 1995 (Ratnatunga etl., 2020). Generally, this was mimicked by countries such as Denmark and Germany. The primary dominator of NTM disease appeared to be MAC (Levy et al., 2008). In particular, sputum collected from patients with cystic fibrosis were quoted to have ~10,000-fold higher NTM colonisation in comparison to the general population and MAC was the dominantly present species in this colonisation (Levy et al., 2008; Simons et al., 2011).

24

1.2.1 Mycobacterium avium complex (MAC)

Out of the species formally identified, *Mycobacterium avium* complex (MAC) is noted to be the primary disease-causing agent in non-tuberculous pulmonary infections (Simons et al., 2011; To et al., 2020). NTM do not cause tuberculosis or disease in healthy people as is the case of Mtb infection, rather, it causes chronic lung disease and disseminated infections in individuals with compromised immune systems (Sexton and Harrison et al., 2008; Doucette and Fishman, 2004; Chen et al., 2012; Johnson and Odell., 2014). This is especially the case in immunocompromised individuals that have pre-existing risk factors such as cystic fibrosis, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, generally weak immune systems, transplant patients and patients undergoing corticosteroid treatment (Griffith et al., 2007; Cassidy et al., 2009; Hojo et al., 2012) . MAC lung disease is known to present itself in two main forms which is the nodular bronchiectasis type and the fibro cavitary type (Simons et al., 2011; Prevots et al., 2017;Ratnatunga et al., 2020). Along with a number of other species, MAC is identified in 80% of global clinical settings. These bacteria are opportunistic in the way they infect as they essentially cohabitate with humans in the water systems and colonise shower heads as well as potting soil and carbon rich land (Falkinham et al., 2020).

MAC was primarily isolated as two individual species, *M. avium* and *M. intracellularae*, rough and smooth respectively (Claeys and Robinson et al., 2018). However, as the number of species discovered grew, it was defined as a complex with *M. avium*, *M. intracellularae* and *M. chimaera*, which were a substantial part of human infection (Boyle et al., 2015). *M. avium* have been successfully isolated from water, whereas *M. intracellularae* was more often found in soil sources. They were found to be resistant to chlorine, chloramines, and ozone with up to 100-fold more resistance to chlorine than other bacteria such as Escherichia coli (Falkinham et al., 2020; Taylor et al., 2000). These factors all contribute to its unparalleled growth in distribution systems. In a

study of 20,182 patients, spanning 30 countries and six continents, MAC accounted for 71% of isolates from Australia and 31% from South America (Hoefsloot., 2013).

1.2.2 Macrophages and NTM interaction

The pathophysiology of non-tuberculous mycobacteria (NTM) lung disease is not fully understood, but it is thought to involve a complex interplay between the bacterium and the host's immune response (Wu et al., 2018). In the case of *Mycobacterium avium* infection, the balance between the M1 and M2 macrophages seems to be important for the outcome of the disease (Wang et al., 2020). Studies have shown that in patients with *Mycobacterium avium* lung disease, there is an imbalance in the ratio of M1 and M2 macrophages, with a shift towards M2 macrophages (Wang et al., 2020). This is thought to contribute to the persistence of the infection, as M2 macrophages may not be as effective at killing the bacteria and promoting the formation of granulomas (Kim et al., 2022).

Similar to tuberculosis, pulmonary complications are associated with NTM (Stout et al., 2016). Both innate and adaptive branches of the immune response are recruited to combat NTM associated disease (Shin et al., 2008). Ciliary function from the epithelial cells lining the airways control the colonization of NTM. However, when the pathogen is able to surpass these physical host barriers, innate cellular defences are alerted and cells such as macrophages are instructed to phagocytose and carry out bacterial killing, as well as present antigens to activate adaptive immune responses (Sampaio., 2008). Multiple TLRs are involved in the response and TLR's 2, 4 and 9 have significant roles in the contribution towards an efficient innate immune response. TLR2 recognizes the cell wall components of *Mycobacterium*, such as lipoproteins, lipoglycans, and peptidoglycans, which help to initiate the inflammatory response to the infection (Weiss and Schaible., 2015; Shin et al., 2008).

Upon interaction between mycobacterial components and macrophages, the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway is kick-started which drives pro-inflammatory response and promotes antimycobacterial activity (Prasla et al., 2020). NF-κB is a key regulator downstream of these signalling pathways and is translocated to the nucleus in this process and ensures cell survival, cell proliferation, and upregulates transcription of key pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-6 (Prasla et al., 2020; Sampaio et al., 2008).



Figure 1.2 Mycobacteria Immune recognition and uptake

Overview of immune response from alveolar macrophage towards *Mycobacteria* shows the uptake of mycobacteria from complement receptors, mannose receptors, and scavenger receptors with TLR-4, 2 and 9 which recognise PAMPs from MAC such as LAM, lipoprotein and DNA. The downstream signalling pathways of MyD88 and NfkB are activated with subsequently result in immune activation (Biorender., 2023).

1.2.3 NTM colony morphology and host interaction

Toll like receptor 2 has been shown to be over-stimulated in the presence of rough mycobacterium. When plated on agar, MAC colonies can be classed predominantly into three types: smooth opaque, smooth transparent and rough (Sarmento and Appelberg 1995; Kansal et al., 1998). This classification has roots in the variation of Glycopeptidolipids (GPLs) on the surface of cell wall (Reddy et al., 1996; Schorey and Sweet., 2008). Genetic analysis of DNA in various MAC strain identified DNA deletions that would lead to lack of GPL in rough MAC strains (Belisle et al., 1993). In the case of the related NTM Mycobacterium abscessus, the lack of GPL was compensated for by the increased number of lipoproteins that resulted in an overactive TLR-2 pathway (Kim et al., 2019; Jonsson et al., 2013; Catherinot., 2007; Rhoades et al., 2009). Therefore, the rough morphotype of MAB was observed to produce a more robust and acute pro-inflammatory response as seen in significantly high intracellular CFU numbers and pro-inflammatory cytokine levels compared to the smooth strain (Kelly et al., 2022; Catherinot., 2007). The present study investigates two observable morphologies of smooth *M. intracellularae* and rough *M. avium*. These variations are thought to exist due to the presence or lack thereof, of GPLs on the surface of MAC strains which could possibly correlate to the morphotypes of some strains being more virulent over others (Nishimura et al., 2020). There exists a spectrum of GPL variation between species that can predetermine the inhibition of intracellular killing of *M. avium* as evidenced by early literature that shows the smooth opaque type to be more virulent and invasive than both the smooth transparent and rough colonies (Reddy et al., 1996; Torrelles et al., 2002; Brambilla et al., 2016; DePas et al.,



2019). **Table 1:** Images of single colonies, grown on 7H9 agar plates, showing contrasting qualitative differences of morphology in rough and smooth mycobacteria avium strains (Torrelles et al., 2002)

Studies have also uncovered that the rough morphotype leads to granulomatous formations due to the clustering effect it causes in immune cells. The rough morphotype has another tendency to clump itself and this is considered to be a virulence factor (Schorey and Sweet ., 2008). In a study that investigated the potential of infection severity between filtered and non-filtered rough colonies of mycobacteria, it was highlighted that the cytotoxicity and bacterial burden of macrophages were high in the unfiltered cohort than the filtered one (Nishimura et al., 2020).

1.2.4 The role of cytokines in MAC infection

Cytokines are produced by immune cells, such as macrophages, T cells and dendritic cells, and they play a crucial role in the body's immune response to infection. In the case of NTM infections, the initial response of the immune system is to produce pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , IL-1 β and IL-6, which activate immune cells and recruit more immune cells to the site of infection (Early et al., 2011; Carpenito et al., 2019).

During an infection with *Mycobacterium avium*, macrophages are activated and produce a proinflammatory cytokine reaction that involves the production of the cytokine IL-6, and the resulting inflammatory response involves and activates other immune cells to the site of infection (Cooper et al., 2011; Kim et al., 2014).

However, the relationship between IL-6 and *Mycobacterium avium* infection is not straightforward. Studies have shown that elevated levels of IL-6 in the blood of patients with *Mycobacterium avium* lung infections are associated with more severe disease and a poorer prognosis. This suggests that excessive production of IL-6 may contribute to the chronicity of the infection by promoting the formation of large, necrotic granulomas which are ineffective in containing the infection (Kwon et al., 2007; Orne et al., 2014; Singh and Goyal et al., 2013).

On the other hand, studies also have showed that some patients with *Mycobacterium avium* lung disease have an impaired response to IL-6 and other cytokines. This suggests that the IL-6 and other cytokine response may be important in controlling the infection and that an impaired response may contribute to the persistence of the infection (Beltan et al., 2000; Shiratsuchi et al., 1991; Newman et al., 1991)).

Overall, the role of IL-6 in *Mycobacterium avium* infection is complex, and more research is needed to fully understand how it contributes to the immune response to this type of infection. However, it is clear that IL-6 plays an important role in the host response to Mycobacterium avium and that understanding the mechanisms that control its production may lead to new therapeutic strategies for treating this infection.

Along with the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-6, which is studied herein, MAC also induces the production of IL-12 and IFN-y that regulate intracellular mycobacterial killing (Cooper et al., 2012). However, a ligand called ManLAM which is specific to only select mycobacteria including MAC, interacts with the mannose receptor on the surface of alveolar macrophage cells and dampens the immune response (Shamaei and Mirsaedi., 2021; Sweet et al., 2010; Schorey and Sweet et al., 2008). The binding of the mannose receptor and ManLAM secretes IL-10 that is anti-inflammatory and immune suppressive (Hussain et al., 2016). IL-10 downregulates IL-12 production, thus downregulating intracellular killing, and possibly by extension ,the serum IL-6 levels (Higgins et al., 2009; Hussain et al., 2016). As intracellular killing is downregulated, MAC is able to thrive within the macrophage and sustain a chronic infection within the host which eventually damages lung tissue. These chronic infections can engage with the host for months or years and it is attributed to the persistence of NTM within the macrophage as a mechanism of latency which could cause reinfection in the future.

1.2.5 Review of MAC infection models

There have been several animal models developed to study *Mycobacterium avium* infections. These models have helped researchers understand the pathogenesis of the disease and evaluate new treatments. One model used is the intratracheal instillation of *Mycobacterium avium* into beige mice and ferret lungs , which replicate features of human lung disease like chronic infection, granuloma formation and lung tissue damage (Cynamon and DeStefano., 1999; Buddle et al., 2000). This model is particularly usefµl for studying the host-pathogen interactions and the immunology of the disease. Another model is the use of chickens, which can develop chronic infections with *Mycobacterium avium* that resemble human disease (Long et al., 2000). This model has been used to study the host immune response to the infection, and to evaluate new treatment strategies.

Finally, the subcutaneous needle point injection of *Mycobacterium avium* in the BALB/c mouse footpad has been used to mimic the subcutaneous nodular form of the disease (Gonzalez-Perez et al., 2013). These models are not perfect representations of the human disease as it is multifactorial, but they can be helpfµl in understanding the host-pathogen interactions, evaluating new treatment strategies, and identifying potential targets for drug development.

It is important to note that whilst animal models are used to study the underlying mechanisms of the disease and to test the effectiveness of new treatments before they can be tested in humans, the models can be difficult to manipulate, costly and the reproducibility of in-vivo experiments are questionable (Shi et al., 2019). As *in vivo* models present an overall systemic effect of a *Mycobacterium avium* infection, there is a need for AM-like *in vitro* models to isolate the responses of key cell types such as macrophages and specifically analyse the intracellular behaviour within these macrophages exclusively.

Gentamycin protection assays are used to investigate the impacts of intracellularly residing bacteria and how they persist in *in-vitro* macrophage cell models (Swenson et al., 1990). This assay uses the mechanism of clearing the extracellular environment of bacteria, using gentamycin (or similar) antibiotics, to isolate any reactions and chemical substrates such as cytokines produced to be traced back exclusively to intracellular bacterial behaviour (Subashchandrabose and Mobley et al., 2014; Auster et al., 2019; Kuehnel et al., 2001). This assay has been used effectively with other intracellular species such as *Yersinia pestis*, *E. coli* and *Staphylococcus* species (VanCleave et al., 2017; Hamrick et al., 2003; Flannagan et al., 2016). In previous utilisation with these bacterial species, gentamycin protection assays have led to the discovery of intracellular bacterial invasiveness, by allowing bacterial numbers present within infected cells to be tracked over time.

The literature currently lacks a truly AM-like *in vitro* model that can sustain a MAC infection long enough to provide insight into its described persistent and chronic nature. There is an incomplete picture of MAC infection due to the short length of the current experiments within the literature. Addressed herein is the concern of a previous investigators that claimed, *in vitro* cell cultures could not be sustained for long periods of time due to an increasing intracellular bacterial burden and proportionally, a decreasing viable cell population (Feng et al., 2020; Kilinc et al., 2022). Notably, the same experiments did not use a particular method of extracellular clearance apart from washing cell monolayers, to control growth of MAC which could have extended the life of the cells in culture. Herein, we adapt the principle of the gentamicin protection assay and produce a novel method to model a long-term *M. avium* infection of two different phenotypes (a) smooth *M. intracellularae* and (b) rough *M. avium avium*. The use of MPI cells within this *in vitro* infection system offers the advantage of an easily obtainable and reproducible murine cell line that delivers post-infection responses that are highly representative of primary alveolar macrophages. To maintain viable cells over a period of 18 days, concentration of GM-CSF administered to the cells in culture were optimal to prevent both culture overgrowth as well as maintain healthy cells.

1.3 Rationale and Aims

Within the lung, intracellular invading species such as MAC have the capability to survive inside host immune cells such as lung alveolar macrophages. This mechanism of survival is also the reason why numerous host and therapeutic attempts to eradicate NTM fail. The immune responses orchestrated by AMs in response to MAC, have been studied *in vitro* using cellular models BMMs, peritoneal and THP-1 which provide only short-term insight into MAC intracellular behaviour due to the length of experimentation. Therefore, existing models would be insufficient to study the persistence and long-term infection that is characteristic of MAC. These specific macrophage subsets represent the inflammatory sector of macrophages and are unrepresentative of the widespread immune sequence that involves other alveolar macrophage interactions with mycobacteria. However, the MPI macrophage provides a cellular model that is more representative of the AM phenotype, as previously discussed.

Project aims

- To establish an *in vitro* chronic infection model of *Mycobacterium avium* in MPI cells.
- *ii.* Investigate the intracellular persistence of 2 different phenotypes, rough and smooth, of *M. avium*
- iii. Compare the differences in IL-6 levels and intracellular colony numbersinduced by rough and smooth MAC strains
- iv. Optimise the infection of MPI macrophages by MAC and investigate
 whether significant variances in CFUs and cytokine levels exist between
 antibiotic treated cultures as opposed to washing monolayers alone.
2 Chapter two: Materials and Methods

2.1 MATERIALS

2.1.1 Cells

2.1.1.1 MPI cells

MPI cells are dependent on GM-CSF and are derived from cell lines established from liver tissue of C57BL/6 (BL6) mouse foetuses between the gestation period of 15- to 19- days (Fejer *et al., 2013*). For the purposes of this project, the cells were passaged for up to 25 times and fresh stocks were retrieved from liquid nitrogen thereafter.

2.1.2 Bacterial Strains

2.1.2.1 M. avium strains

All *M. avium* strains were provided by public health England. *M. avium* (NCTC 13034)and *M. intracellularae* (NCTC 10682) are both reference strains from the National Collection of Type Cultures (NCTC). *M. avium* are Advisory Committee on Dangerous Pathogens (ACDP) hazard group 2 organisms and were handled with the appropriate risk assessments in place.

2.1.3 Media and Supplements

2.1.3.1 Cell Culture media

Table 2.1 cell culture media and manufacturers

Product	Supplier
RPMI 1640	Lonza
DMEM high glucose	Lonza

2.1.3.2 Cell culture supplements

Table 2.2 cell culture supplements and manufacturers

Product	Supplier
Fetal Bovine Serum (FBS)	SLS
L-glutamine 200mM	Lonza
Penicillin 10,000U/mL-Streptomycin 10,000µg/mL	Lonza
HEPES Buffer 1M	Lonza

2.1.3.3 Microbiology Media

Table 2.3 Microbiology media and manufacturers

Product	Supplier
Middlebrook 7H9 Broth Base	Sigma-Aldrich
Middlebrook 7H11 Agar Base	Sigma-Aldrich
Tryptic Soy Broth (TSB)	Sigma-Aldrich
Mueller-Hinton Broth 2, Cation-adjusted (MHB II)	Sigma-Aldrich
Agar powder	Sigma-Aldrich

2.1.3.4 M. avium microbiology supplements

Table 2.4 Media supplements and manufacturers

Product	Supplier
OADC/ADC components:	
Oleic acid ≥99%	Sigma-Aldrich
Sodium Chloride	Fisher S
Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA)	Sigma-Aldrich
Dextrose	Sigma-Aldrich
Catalase from bovine liver	Sigma-Aldrich
Glycerol	Alfa Aesar
Tyloxapol	Sigma-Aldrich

2.1.3.5 OADC/ADC recipes

Mycobacterium avium needs OADC/ADC supplementation in solid and liquid media respectively, to grow and achieve log phase for experimental harvesting. Autoclaved deionised water was used to mix the OADC/ADC and the resulting mixture was stored for upto 6 months at 4 degrees.

Table 2.5 OADC/ADC recipes

Product	Amount per 1L
Oleic acid ≥99% (OADC only)	0.6mL
Sodium Chloride	8.50g
Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA)	50.00g
Dextrose	20.00g
Catalase from bovine liver	0.03g

2.1.4 Reagents

Table 2.6: Reagents and Manufacturers

Product	Supplier
Avidin-HRP	Thermo Fisher Scientific
Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA)	Sigma-Aldrich
Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO)	Sigma-Aldrich
Dulbecco's PBS 0.0095M (PO4) without Ca and Mg	Lonza
MTT reagent (Thiazolyl Blue Tetrazolium Bromide)	Sigma-Aldrich
Paraformaldehyde Solution, 4% in PBS	Thermo Fisher Scientific
Phosphate Buffered Saline (PBS) EDTA	Lonza
Saponin	Sigma-Aldrich
Super AquaBlue ELISA Substrate	Thermo Fisher Scientific
Trypan Blue Solution, 0.4%, Sterile filtered	Sigma-Aldrich
TWEEN [®] 20	Sigma-Aldrich

2.1.5 Disposables

Table 2.7: Disposables and Manufacturers

Product	Supplier
Syringes: BD Plastipak™ Luer Slip 10mL/20mL/50mL	BD
Microtitre plate: 96-well, round-bottom, polypropylene	Corning
Petri dishes 90mm x 16mm, triple-vented, sterile	Sarstedt
Centrifuge tubes: Conical 50mL	Greiner Bio-One
Syringes: BD Plastipak™ Luer Lock 5mL	BD
Syringe needles 23G	Greiner Bio-One
Syringe Filter 0.45µm	Sarstedt
Syringe Filter 0.2µm	Sarstedt

2.1.6 Equipment

Table 2.8: Equipment and Manufacturers

Product	Supplier
Inverted Microscope AE2000	Motic
FLUOstar Omega Plate Reader	BMG Labtech
Erlenmeyer Flasks: 50mL, narrow-neck	VWR
CO2 Incubator C150	Binder
Class II Biosafety Cabinet MARS 1200	Labogene
Benchtop Centrifuge Multifuge X1R	Thermo Fisher Scientific
End-over-end Rotator	Cole-Parmer
INCU-Line Incubator - Static	VWR
Incubated Shaker INCU-shake MIDI	SciQuip
Pico™ 21 Microcentrifuge	Thermo Fisher Scientific

2.1.7 Recombinant proteins

Table 2.9: Recombinant proteins and Manufacturers

Product	Supplier
Recombinant Murine IL-6	BD Biosciences

2.1.8 Antibodies

Table 2.10: Antibodies and Manufacturers

Product	supplier
Purified rat anti-mouse polyclonal IL-6	Thermo Fisher Scientific
Biotin Conjugated rat anti-mouse monoclonal	Thermo Fisher Scientific
IL-6	

2.1.9 Antimicrobials

Table 2.11: Antimicrobials and Manufacturers

Product	Supplier
Genatmicin sulfate	Lonza
Kanamycin sulfate, from S. kanamyceticus	Sigma-Aldrich
Amikacin	Sigma-Aldrich

2.2 Methods

2.2.1 Cell culture

Reagents were incubated in water bath to 37 degrees before use, and cells were kept at 37 degrees and 5% CO2 in a humidified atmosphere prior to passage.

2.2.2 MPI cells and BALB/C cells

Max Plank Institute (MPI) cells and BALB/C cells were cultured twice weekly in-vitro in 75cm² tissue culture treated flasks with filter in RPMI 1640 with supplementation; 10% v/v FBS, 100U/mL penicillin, 100µg/mL streptomycin, 2mM L-glutamine, 10mM HEPES buffer. During a passage, old media, together were floating cells, were pipetted into a 50ml centrifuge tube. The adherent cells in the flask were washed twice with 7ml of DPBS and the washings were also transferred to the same tube. 5ml PBS-EDTA for detachment was added to the flask and incubated at 37°C for 20 minutes. Afterwards, the flask was gently tapped for absolute detachment and 6ml of DPBS was used to collect the cells. The fluid was pipetted out into the 50ml containing all the washings and centrifuged at 300xg for 5 minutes to produce a pellet. Post-centrifugation, the supernatant was discarded, and the pellet was resuspended in 5ml fresh RMPI. Cells are counted and the flask is reseeded at a density of 3x10⁵ cells/mL

2.2.2.1 Cell Counting

Cells were counted manually using the hemocytometer. In an Eppendorf, 10µl of cell suspension and 10µl of 0.4% trypan blue were mixed by pipetting thoroughly and 10µl of the mixture was displaced under the coverslip over the glass counting chamber of the hemocytometer. Under the 20x objective lens of the inverted microscope, cells both viable and non-viable were counted. The average of viable cells was taken and multiplied by 2 for the 1:1 dilution with trypan blue. To give a cells/mL figure, the undiluted cell number was multiplied by 10⁴. Cell counting was used in both reseeding flasks for continuous passage and seeding the well-plates with desired cell density for experiments.

2.2.3 Bacterial culture

Both solid and liquid cultures were grown aerobically at 37°C in a static incubator and with continuous shaking at 120 rpm, respectively.

Manufacturer's instructions were followed accordingly and both solid and liquid medium by autoclaving at 121 degrees and 15psi for 15 minutes.

2.2.3.1 *M. avium* complex culture

Required strains were recovered from fridge stocks and grown in 7H9 media supplemented with 10% v/v ADC, 0.5% Glycerol and 0.05% Tyloxapol. Tyloxapol was used to disperses clumps of bacteria which was a phenomenon observed in rough cultures of *Mycobacterium avium* NCTC 13034.

In the making of fridge stocks, desired MAC cultures were recovered from -80°C every 4 weeks. A 1µl loop of bacteria was submerged in a flask of 7H9 broth and left to grow in a shaking incubator. Once the OD reading reached 1.0 the culture was harvested by pipetting it into a screw cap 15ml tube. This tube was then labelled and stored at 4°C for up to 4 weeks. This pre-culture was used to start cultures for future experiments.

Liquid pre-culture was preferred to an agar streak plate in this instance due to the difficulty in emulsifying very dry colonies of rough MAC that could not be disrupted. When Tyloxapol 0.05% was added to liquid pre-cultures, this problem was resolved.

2.2.4 Bacterial growth curve analysis

OD600 of MAC pre-cultures were measured after syringing 10 times and being vigorously vortexed for 1 minute to disrupt any clumps. Complete 7H9 was used to dilute the broth The OD600 was adjusted to 0.005 (\pm 0.0005). From this culture, 1ml was taken at 24, 48, 72, 96, 120 and 144 hours to determine ODs that corresponded to this time point and then 10-fold microdilutions were made in 96 well plates and CFUs were plated according to the Miles-Misra method. Droplets of 10µl were plated on agar an allowed to incubate for up to 2 weeks. Counts were taken from colonies that had distinct separation for comfortable counting between 10-100 colonies.

Once colonies were grown, OD counts and corresponding CFU counts were plotted on a graph against time to determine exponential phase of growth for bacteria. A linear equation was created which could be applied to future experiments that required a specific OD for a particular CFU/mL.

2.2.5 Bacterial Challenge experiments

MPI media RPMI 1640 media supplemented with: 10% v/vFBS, 2mM L-glutamine, 10mM HEPES buffer and bacterial culture media was pre-warmed to 37 degrees in a water bath before use. The RPMI media used for infection lacked antibiotics which would have otherwise hindered the infection progression.

2.2.5.1 Live *M. avium* challenge of chronic infection and extracellular antibiotic killing assays in MPI and BALB-c cells.

In 96-well culture plates, MPIs were seeded 3.75x10⁴ cells/200µl iRPMI per well and allowed to attach for 1 hour in the plate before bacterial challenge. Once the exponential growth phase was reached, MAC strains were suspended in solution for the desired multiplicity of infection (MOI) which was calculated using the linear equation of enumerated curves. For experiments an MOI range of 5-112 were used. After the bacteria were added, the 96-well plate was incubated for 1 hour for phagocytosis to take place. To remove any extracellular bacteria that had not been phagocytosed, all wells were gently washed by pipetting 100µl RPMI infection media to displace any extra cellular bacteria.

The aforementioned, would be the procedure to observe intracellular MAC behaviour in a natural MAC infection (named 'natural culture' within the thesis). For the antibiotic treated cultures, wells had 200µl of fresh antibiotic supplemented media with amikacin 200 µg/ml ratio in preliminary experiments and kanamycin/gentamycin in a 400/200 µg/ml ratio in following experiments. Post antibiotic treatment, 6 hours, the supernatant was collected in storage plates for further cytokine analysis via ELISA. The empty wells were washed to remove any residual bacteria and antibiotic. The remaining attached cells were lysed with 0.2% saponin solution. From these lysates, 10-fold microdilutions were made and CFU were calculated as previously described. Media was replaced

in other wells and put back into incubation for timepoints desried. Cells were washed, and media

replaced at each timepoint.



Figure 2.1 Visual representation of live bacterial killing assay

2.2.6 Titration of GM-CSF for modelling chronic infection.



Figure 2.2 Visual representation of the effects of GM-CSF ratios on MPI cells from day 5 to day 20

A GM-CSF titration was done to determine the minimum ratio of GM-CSF to media to keep cells thriving over the duration of 20 days. 3.75x10⁴ cells were seeded into a 96-well plate and observed for the duration of 20 days. Every three days, cells were washed and supplemented with GM-CSF at concentrations of 1:100, 1:400, 1:1600 and 1:6400. A lower concentration of GM-CSF was deemed necessary to slow the growth of MPI's whilst maintaining their viability. The 1:1600 ratio was the concentration at which MPI monolayers were both healthy and appropriately confluent in the well plate.

The wells of a high binding 96-well microtiter plate were coated with 50 µl of primary antibody (capture). The plate was then sealed and incubated overnight at 4°C to allow the primary antibody to bind to the well surfaces. The capture antibody was rinsed out by three washes of 0.05% Tween[®] 20 in DPBS across the wells of interest with a multichannel wash bottle. To prevent non-specific binding of sample components or other antibodies to the well surfaces, the plate was then incubated with a 100µl of 2% BSA in DPBS, for 1h at room temperature. During the incubation period, recombinant protein standards were prepared in 2-fold dilution series from 2000 to 15.625pg/mL and samples were thawed and diluted in iRPMI as necessary. After an hour, the BSA was removed, and the plate was again washed thrice. Then standards, samples and blanks were added in 50µl duplicates of wells. These plates were again incubated overnight for at 4°C. Fluid from wells was again removed and the plate washed three times. 50µl the detection antibody, diluted in PBS was added to all the wells and incubated at room temperature for an hour. Plate was washed thrice and Avidin-HRP was added in 50µl for all the wells for another 30-minute room temperature incubation. After incubation, 50µl of Super Aqua blue substrate was added and plates were left to develop for the necessary time. The plate was read by a Spectrophotometer at OD 405nm and MARS data analysis produced standard curve graphs plus concentration of cytokines in unknown samples.

Table 2.12 ELISA antibody concentrations

	Concentration (µg/mL)	
Target	Capture antibody	Detect antibody
IL-6	2	2

2.2.8 Software

2.2.8.1 Minitab

Data analysis software is used to create graphs and perform Students T-test statistical analysis on technical replicates obtained throughout the duration of the experiment. In addition to this, the software was also used to obtain linear regression equations of Optical Density vs. Colony Forming Units/mL during *Mycobacterium avium complex* growth analysis.

2.2.8.2 MARS Data analysis software v4.01 R2

Data analysis software used to produce standard curves and interpolate unknown values in ELISA.

2.2.8.3 BioRender

Original figure images for this thesis were created with BioRender.com

3.0 Results

3.1 Introduction

There have been many discrepancies with previous macrophage infections involving MAC, one mainly being the methodology which could not guarantee an accurate CFU counts from OD600 measurements which could ensure the desired MOI to be used during challenge experiments were achieved.

MAC has the inclination to form clumps through large aggregations that are not easily disrupted and therefore, the standard methods for enumeration published previously were not suitable. Due to the clumping which is especially noted in rough strains of the species, the method was then adapted to counteract this by vigorous dispersal and addition of compounds such as Tyloxapol to subsidise the tendency to clump.

Aforementioned alveolar macrophages respond to MAC invasion by producing a prolific cytokine response which involves primarily IL-6, known for its proinflammatory role. IL-6 is released during the infection cycle and promotes the recruitment of other immune cells which extensively contributes to the adaptive immunity towards MAC.

The tailored enumeration method and the mimicking of chronic infection over a period of 18 days, establishes the behaviour of 2 MAC strains, *M. intracellularae* (M.INT) and *M. avium* (M. AVI) when MPI cells are infected and also highlights MPIs

as a novel model that proves advantageous over currently used in vitro cell models such as BMMs and primary alveolar macrophages.

The data presented in the results section shows the strain differences over a period of 18 days and establishes whether there are any notifiable variations with respect to CFUs and IL-6 production. This data is also likely to be more reflective of the events that occur during live respiratory infection due to the in-vitro use of MPI cells for immune challenge.

3.2 M. avium growth curves

Individual growth curves were needed for all strains as one growth curve could not account for the variable replication rate between them. Growth curves were produced for strains Intracellularae and Avium where the exponential phase was identified between 5 hours and 120 hours so that bacteria were optimally harvested during this window for experimentational purposes. The rate of growth was then calculated using graphically derived linear equation from CFU/mL vs Optical Density plotted graph. The smooth strain, Intracellularae had a faster rate of growth in broth culture than the rough avium strain.



Figure 3.1 Growth curves for 2 Mycobacterium avium strains

Growth curves were produced for MAC pathogens studied: NCTC 10682 (M.INT) and NCTC 13034 (M. AVI). The data were produced by growing cultures from recovered fridge stocks and taking regular interval OD600 measurements with corresponding CFU counts plated and enumerated using the Miles-Misra method mentioned previously. Bacteria were harvested from the exponential phase and then used for any experimentation purposes. Regression analysis performed on growth curve exponential phase to get linear equation to interpolate the required OD600 of bacterial suspension that is needed to achieve the desired MOI for infection experiments.

3.3 Assessing Amikacin efficacy in M. intracellularae





Figure 3.2 Extracellular killing assay using 400µg/ml Amikacin with live NCTCC 10682 and MPI cells, MOI (5) and (25).

MPI macrophages infected with strain *M. intracellularae* (M. INT) NCTC 10682 for MOI (5) and MOI (25). A) highlights comparisons between timepoints within MOI groups and B) portrays timepoint comparisons between MOI groups. 3-day extracellular killing assay with infection spread across 2, 24, 48 and 72 hours. Points represent mean from 2 technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. Two sample Student t-test was used to identify significant differences between strains and sequential timepoints, and P-values were calculated to detect any significance. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

There is an increase in intracellular M.INT CFUs between timepoints 2H and 24H by a 10-fold increase for MOI 5 and a 5-fold increase for MOI 25. Both increases were significant; MOI 5 (p= 0.047), MOI 25 (p= 0.043). CFU's were maintained at peak levels for 48H and then significantly dropped for both MOI 5 (p= 0.043) and MOI 25 (p=0.042). At 24 hours (p=0.014) and 48 hours (p=0.032), graph B shows significance between MOI 5 and 25 but no significance detected otherwise.

3.4 Comparing *M. intracellularae* and *M. avium* infection in wild type MPI





Figure 3.3 Log CFU values for a 5 – day Extracellular killing assay using 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin (k/g) antibiotic combination, with live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (22) and M. AVI: NCTC 13034 MOI (52) in MPI cells.

Wild-type MPI macrophages infected with strain A) *M. intracellularae* (M. INT) NCTC 10682 for MOI (22) and B) strain *M. avium* (M.AVI) NCTC 13034 for MOI (52). Graphs highlight comparisons between timepoints within each bacterial group. Data provided for 5-day extracellular killing assay with infection spread across 6, 24, 48 and 120 hours. CFUs were plotted to show the change in bacterial colony number in both the intracellular and extracellular environment post antibiotic treatment for 6-hours. Points represent mean from 3 technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. Two sample Student t-test was used to identify significant differences between sequential timepoints, and P-values were calculated to detect any significance. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

Whilst both strains had an increase in the uptake of bacteria between 6 and 24 hours, it was only significant for M.AVI (p=0.000). During this time, M.INT had extracellular contamination of bacteria in the supernatant. Between hours 24 and 48, M. INT experienced a 4-fold decrease (p= 0.015) whilst M.AVI had a significant 3-fold increase (p=0.004). The extracellular bacteria for M.INT decreased between the 24 and 48 hours whilst M.AVI experienced a rise. Between 48h and 72h, M.INT and M.AVI experienced a mould growth in the agar growth plate whilst incubation which led to plate disposal and inconclusive results at 72 hours. On the final day of

B)

the experiment, the intracellular numbers of M.INT had increased 3-fold from 48 hours and M.AVI had a 4-fold increase and showed no significant variances.

3.5 Comparing *M. intracellularae* and *M. avium* infection in BALB/c MPI.





Figure 3.4 Log CFU from 5-day Extracellular killing assay using 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin (k/g) antibiotic combination, with live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (22) and M. AVI: NCTC 13034 MOI (52) in MPI cells from BALB-C mice

MPIs from BALB-c mice were infected with strain A) *M. intracellularae* (M. INT) NCTC 10682 for MOI (22) and B) BALBc macrophages infected with strain *M. avium* (M.AVI) NCTC 13034 for MOI (52). Graphs highlight comparisons between timepoints within each bacterial group. Data provided for 5-day extracellular killing assay with infection spread across 6, 24, 48 and 120 hours. CFUs were plotted to show the change in bacterial colony number in both the intracellular and extracellular environment post antibiotic treatment for 6-hours. Points represent mean from 3 technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. Two sample Student t-test was used to identify significant differences between sequential timepoints, and P-values were calculated to detect any significance. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

Pilot experiments with BALB-c and the rough and smooth strain of MAC were conducted to investigate the effect of the M2 polarity on the behaviour of the bacteria. At 6 hours post anti-biotic treatment. M. INT shows a steady decline in intracellular bacteria from hours 6 - 24 (p=0.001), 24 - 48 (p=0.000). However, at 120 hours there was an 8-fold spike in the number of intracellular bacteria. During this period, extracellular bacteria mimicked the intracellular trend by declining until the final experiment day where none were detected. M.AVI did not display a solid trend in

intracellular numbers and neither in extracellular numbers. M.AVI Intracellular

bacterial CFU fluctuated by significantly decreasing from hours 6-24 (p=0.007), with a 3-fold increase at 48 hours (p=0.000). M.AVI Extracellular bacteria were not present at initially at the uptake phase of 6 hours but rose at 24 hours and declined until 120 hours. Between 48h and 72h, M.INT and M.AVI experienced a mould growth in the agar growth plate whilst incubation which led to plate disposal and inconclusive results at 72 hours.

3.6 Comparing *M. intracellularae* and *M. avium* infection in low GM-CSF ratioed MPIs.





B)

Figure 3.5 Extracellular killing assay using 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin (k/g) antibiotic combination, with live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (22) and M. AVI: NCTC 13034 MOI (52) in M/G MPI (low GM-CSF MPI culture).

MPI macrophages supplemented with 1:1600 ratio of GM-CSF in media were infected with A) *M. intracellularae* (M. INT) NCTC 10682 for MOI (22) and B) *M. avium* (M.AVI) NCTC 13034 for MOI (52). Graphs highlight comparisons between timepoints within each bacterial group. Data provided for 5-day extracellular killing assay with infection spread across 6, 24, 48 and 120 hours. CFUs were plotted to show the change in bacterial colony number in both the intracellular and extracellular environment post antibiotic treatment for 6-hours. Points represent mean from 3 technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. Two sample Student t-test was used to identify significant differences between sequential timepoints, and P-values were calculated to detect any significance. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

In order to model the chronic infection that presents in MAC pulmonary disease, pilot experiments using MPI were conducted for both M.INT and M.AVI. In order to maintain healthy viable cells over a period of 18 days in vitro, a lower dilution of GM-CSF was used (1:600) instead of the standard protocol recommended 1:100 ratio. In low GM-CSF culture, M.INT showed inconsistent fluctuations over the experimentation period. In the initial phase, there was a significant rise in intracellular colonies between 6 and 24 hours for both M.INT (p= 0.001) and M.AVI (p=0.001) and likewise a significant 11-fold decrease at 48 hours (p=0.001). From that point, intracellular colony numbers continued to rise at 120 hours for M.INT. The rough strain M.AVI had a non-significant drop in intracellular numbers between 6 to 24 hours but a significant rise at 48 hours (p= 0.000). The extracellular CFUs for M.AVI peaked at 24 hours and dropped 4-fold towards the end of the experiment at 120 hours. Between 48h and 72h, M.INT and M.AVI experienced a mould growth in the agar growth plate whilst incubation which led to plate disposal and inconclusive results at 72 hours.

3.7 10-day comparison of *M. intracellularae* and *M. avium* infection in low GM-CSF ratioed

MPIs.



Figure 3.6 Extracellular killing assay using 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin (k/g) antibiotic combination, with live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (20) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (20) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 10 Days.

MPI macrophages supplemented with 1:1600 ratio of GM-CSF in media were infected with *M. intracellularae* (M. INT) NCTC 10682 and *M. avium* (M.AVI) NCTC 13034 for MOI (20). Graphs highlight comparisons at given timepoints between each strain for sequential timepoints. Data provided for 10-day extracellular killing assay with infection spread across days 0, 2, 3, 5, 8 and 10. CFU's obtained by lysing MPIs are plotted on the Left vertical axis. CFUs were plotted to show the change in bacterial colony number intracellularly, post antibiotic treatment for 6-hours. Points represent mean from 3 technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. Two sample Student t-test was used to identify significant differences between sequential timepoints, and P-values were calculated to detect any significance. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are nonsignificant unless explicitly presented on graph.

The low GM-CSF MPI culture was tested for 10 days with both M.INT and M.AVI at MOI (20). There was a significant difference in the uptake of bacteria at day 0 between M.INT and M.AVI (p=0.015) with M. INT having a higher intracellular uptake. However, this subverted at day 3 where M.AVI was significantly higher than M.INT (p=0.022). Both strains appear to behave the same as no significance in intracellular numbers

were detected during days 5 and 8. However, at day 10, M.INT ended the experiment with a higher intracellular bacterial number that could be deemed slightly significant due to chance than true significance (p=0.09). There appears to be a downward trend in both strains with CFU numbers declining from day 0 to day 8. M. INT deviated from this downward trend by a 28-fold increase in intracellular CFU at day 10. Both strains did not appear to disappear in 10 days, therefore the next model shows an infection over 18 days.

3.8 EXPERIMENT 1 Comparing the intracellular CFU of *M. intracellularae* and *M. avium* in low





Figure 3.7 Experiment 1: Extracellular killing assay with 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin, (k/g) and without antibiotics (natural infection), live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (32) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (112) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days.

MPI macrophages supplemented with 1:1600 ratio of GM-CSF in media were infected with M. intracellularae (M. INT) NCTC 10682 for MOI (32) and M. avium (M.AVI) NCTC 13034 for MOI (112). Graphs represent change in intracellular colonies across infection period. Points represent mean from three technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. Linear regression analyses were performed to determine if the overall trend in intracellular CFUs changed across the infection duration and P-values were calculated to detect any significance. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005 and ns not significant. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

In the third set of experiments, culture period was extended for 18 days to see how bacteria persisted in the *in vitro* model both with and without the presence of antibiotic treatment to eradicate extracellular bacteria. Both cultures were washed with fresh iRPMI before lysis with 0.2% Saponin. For the two strains *M. intracellularae* (M.INT) and *M. avium* (M. AVI) lysates were procured from lysed MPI cells for every three days post inoculation up to 18 days. Graphs represent the linear regression analysis to show whether the significance in the overall CFU change was different from the 'zero slope'. Two culture types were also assessed; k/g with antibiotics kanamycin and gentamycin being administered every three days in addition to washings whereas well plates under natural infection only had washings performed on them. For all strains and culture types there was an overall decrease across the infection period. Linear analysis showed that P=0.018 for Avi k/g and P= 0.005 for Avi nat. where there was significant deviation from the zero slope for M.AVI for both culture types. However, the same could not be said for the M. Int cultures where no significance was detected.



Figure 3.8 Sequential Timepoint analysis of Extracellular killing assay with 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin, (k/g) and without antibiotics (natural infection), live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (32) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (112) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days.

MPI macrophages supplemented with 1:1600 ratio of GM-CSF in media were infected with *M. intracellularae* (M. INT) NCTC 10682 for MOI (32) and *M. avium* (M.AVI) NCTC 13034 for MOI (112). Graphs represent change in log intracellular colonies across infection period for each strain and respective culture type. Points represent mean from three technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. Students t-test was used to identify significances between sequential timepoints, and P-values were calculated to detect any significance. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005 and ns not significant. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

The decrease in intracellular CFU's between day 0 and day 3 were significant for both M.INT k/g (P=0.000) and M. INT nat (P=0.004). This was not the case for any M.AVI culture as intracellular numbers appeared relatively the same for the initial part of the infection. The intracellular colony number of the M. INT culture treated without antibiotics had no significant variations for the remaining days of the experiment. Comparatively, there was overall downward fluctuating trend for the antibiotic treated M. INT culture and both of the M.AVI cultures. Both M.AVI k/g and nat reflected the same degrees of significance for the decreases observed between days

3 and 6 (P=0.000), 9 and 12 (P=0.000) as well as 15 and 18 (P=0.04) with the first two decreases more significant than the one between 15 and 18.

The M. INT culture treated with antibiotics did not have any significance between days 3 and 6 however M. INT k/g experienced a decrease between days 6 and 9 (P=0.021) and an increase between 9 days and 12 days (P=0.000) and a final significant decrease between days 12 and 15 (P=0.03).



Figure 3.9 Extracellular killing assay with 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin, (k/g) and without antibiotics (natural infection), live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (32) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (112) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days.

MPI macrophages infected with two different strains with MOI (32) for M. INT and MOI (112) for M. Avi. Chronic infection was mimicked with infection spread across days 0 to day 18 with CFU's from lysed MPIs for every three days. Log CFUs were plotted to show the change in intracellular colonies across infection period. Points represent mean from three technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. 2-sample T-test was performed to detect significant differences between strains and culture types across individual time points. Accept no differences between strains and culture unless otherwise stated on the graph. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

The comparisons of the strains and culture types for days post inoculation is outlined below.

0 days

This timepoint reflects the uptake of intracellular bacteria and survival. Irrespective of culture type, M.AVI had a relatively higher number of intracellular bacterial uptake than M. INT. This difference was significant between M. INT and M.AVI for both natural (p=0.000) and antibiotic treated (p=0.002) cultures.

3 days

When considering culture types there was only a significant difference between M.AVI k/g and nat (p=0.002), with the natural culture type having a higher intracellular uptake number. There was also a 4-fold strain difference between M. INT vs M.AVI natural cultures (p=0.000) where M.AVI was significantly higher than M. INT. The antibiotic treated strain difference meant that M.AVI had a significant uptake of bacteria compared to M. INT k/g (p=0.000). M. INT k/g and M. INT Nat experienced no statistical differences on day 3.

6 days

On day 6 post-infection there was a slight significance in culture type of M. INT where the antibiotic administered set of wells had a higher CFU than the naturally treated ones (p=0.048). There was no difference between either culture type at day 6 for the rough strain, M. AVI. Additionally, strain differences existed for both culture types, although day 6 variances were relatively less significant than the previous days for M. INT and M.AVI nat (p=0.047) as well as M. INT k/g and M.AVI k/g (p=0.049).

9 days

There was a relatively high significant variance between culture types of the rough strain where M.AVI natural CFUs were higher than the antibiotic treated ones (P=0.005). However, this culture type significance at day 9 was only experienced by the rough strain. In contrast to the previous timepoint at day 6, it was observed that the strain differences were as highly significant as days 0 and 3 between m. int and M.AVI k/g (p=0.000) as well as M. INT and M.AVI natural (p=0.000)

12 days

Slight culture type variances were observed between M.INT k/g and M.INT natural on day 12 (p=0.014) with the k/g culture having the high CFU number between the two. The rough strain had virtually similar intracellular CFU numbers which lacked sufficient difference to convey a significance. Strain differences on day 12; M.INT kg and M.AVI k/g (p=0.023), M.INT natural and M.AVI natural (p=0.034) were similar to day 6 and the degree of significance was markedly less severe than that of day 9.

15 days

At this timepoint there was the least variances between both cultures and strains in comparison to other days. No differences that involved int k/g culture type could be identified as the agar plate for bacterial colonies had to be discarded due to mould contamination. On the whole there were no variances for the rough strain k/g and natural cultures or when M.INT and M.AVI natural cultures were compared.

18 days

For the antibiotic treated cultures, M.AVI produced relatively more colonies compared to M.INT even though overall the CFU numbers were minimal (p=0.002). No comparisons could be made between M.INT natural culture regarding strain or culture due to development of mould on the agar plate. M.AVI did not have a significant difference of culture type.

3.9 Experiment 1 Comparison of IL-6 levels stimulated by rough and smooth varieties of MAC over 18 days in low GM-CSF ratioed culture











Figure 3.10 Experiment 1 Comparison of M.INT and M.AVI induced IL-6 cytokine production from Extracellular killing assay with 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin, (k/g) and without antibiotics (natural infection), live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (32) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (112) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days

IL-6 pg/mL levels induced by MPI macrophages infected with two different strains with MOI (32) for M. INT and MOI (112) for M. Avi. Points represent mean from three technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. 2-sample T-test was performed to detect significant differences between strains and culture types in comparison to each other and mock

control across individual time points. Accept no differences between strains and culture unless otherwise stated on the graph. * = P < 0.05, ** = P < 0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

The following section focuses on the soluble effector response, in particular, the amount of IL-6 pg/ml produced by MPI cells in response to MAC infection by M.INT and M. AVI. Differences were also noted between IL-6 levels when one in-vitro culture was treated with antibiotics in addition to washing as opposed to just washing alone. Mentioned in previous sections, inflammation is the hallmark of PD caused by MAC. IL-6 being a well-known pro-inflammatory cytokine was of high interest as detected levels can convey a reliable understanding about the inflammation inducing process in-vivo as represented by MPIs which closely resemble the primary AM's.

Analysed above were the colony forming units recovered from day 0 to day 18 for every three days when MPIs were infected with two phenotypically different strains M.INT and M.AVI. The supernatants were also procured before lysis and were put through post-infection analysis to be quantified by sandwich ELISA.

Day 0

All cultures were treated the same on day 0, where bacteria were administered antibiotics and then washed. M.AVI significantly differed from M. INT in both culture types, however only M.AVI significantly differed from the mock (p=0.000) in the uptake phase. M.AVI induced significantly higher IL-6 levels in antibiotic treated cultures k/g (p=0.023). However, significant differences between naturally treated cultures of M. INT and M.AVI were likely to be due to chance than true significance (p=0.08).

Day 3

Induction levels at day 3 were for both strain culture types were not significant although there were slight significances between the strains themselves from M.INT k/g vs avi k/g (p=0.02) and M.INT nat vs avi nat (p=0.024). When evaluated against the mock, the antibiotic treated wells of both m. int (p=0.085) and M.AVI (p=0.087) were above the confidence level and deemed significant due to chance with m. int having the greater degree of significance than m.avi. Out of the naturally treated wells, both M.AVI (p=0.003) and M. int (p=0.02) showed true significance to mock il-6 levels.

Day 6

Generally, there was an observable peak of IL-6 during day 3, which declined at day 6. IL-6 levels appear to be non-significantly induced between k/g and nat cultures of both the rough and smooth strain. Strain differences only exist between the natural cultures (p=0.001) of M.INT and m.avi. Compared to mock, there were no differences across any culture of M.INT but M.AVI had a slight significance above the confidence level (p=0.068).

Day 9

day 9 appears to take on the same trend as day 6 with very little cytokine induction across the board. There was significance between antibiotic and naturally treated culture types for M.AVI (p=0.03) but none for m.int. Strain differences existed for both cultures between M.INT and M.AVI k/g: (p=0.075) and nat (p=0.064) that could possibly be due to chance than true significance. In contrast to day 6 mock, day 9 showed chance significance between both culture types k/g (p=0.094) and nat (0.063) for M.INT but no significance true or otherwise was present when M.AVI cultures were compared to mock.
Day 12

Somewhat like day 6, day 12 exhibited the least variances between culture, strain or mock. IL-6 pg/mL were below detectable levels for the naturally treated smooth strain. However, comparative to mock, M.AVI nat was significantly different (p=0.004).

Day 15 and Day 18

Day 15 had no variance across the culture types for each strain or when otherwise compared to mock. On the final day of the experiment, day 18, there was a high degree of significance between the antibiotic and naturally treated cultures for M.AVI (p=0.009) with strain differences that were significant to int k/g and avi kg (p=0.05). Avi nat was the only significance observed in comparison to mock (p=0.016).



Figure 3.11 Sequential timepoint comparison of M.INT and M.AVI induced IL-6 cytokine production from Extracellular killing assay with 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin, (k/g) and without antibiotics (natural infection), live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (32) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (112) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days

MPI macrophages infected with two different strains with MOI (32) for M. INT and MOI (112) for M. Avi. Chronic infection was mimicked with infection spread across days 0 to day 18 with CFU's from lysed MPIs for every three days. CFUs were plotted to show the change in intracellular colonies across infection period. Points represent mean from three technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. 2-sample T-test was performed to detect significant differences in sequential timepoints. Accept no differences between strains and culture unless otherwise stated on the graph. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

In the initial infection phase, there was only true a significant difference between days 0 and 3 IL-6 levels with M.AVI treated k/g (p=0.004) and nat (p=0.000). M.AVI had the highest il-6 levels at day 0 which decreased significantly at day 3. With the smooth strain M. int there was a observed 14- and 17- fold increase between day 0 and 3 for naturally (p=0.033) treated versus antibiotic treated (p=0.088) cultures respectively. This increase appeared to be more due to chance than true significance for the antibiotic treated culture as p-values were above the confidence level. Following on from day 3, day 6 experienced a significant dip in IL-6 levels across the board with

M.INT nat (p=0.022) and M.AVI nat (p=0.003). For the antibiotic treated cultures of both strains, significances were more likely due to chance with M.INT k/g (p=0.092) and M.AVI (p=0.09). No IL-6 could be detected for day 12 for the k/g culture of M. Int. The natural treated rough strain culture was the only group that experienced a significant rise in IL-6 towards the end of the experiment between days 12 to 15 (p=0.000).

3.10 EXPERIMENT 2 Comparing the intracellular CFU of *M. intracellularae* and *M. avium* in low GM-CSF ratioed culture over 18 days







Figure 3.12 EXPERIMENT 2 Extracellular killing assay with 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin, (k/g) and without antibiotics (natural infection), live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (27) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (8) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days

MPI macrophages infected with two different strains, MOI (27) for M. INT and MOI (8) for M. AVI. Chronic infection was mimicked with infection spread across days 0 to day 18 with CFU's from lysed MPIs for every three days. CFUs were plotted to show the change in intracellular colonies across infection period. Points represent mean from three technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. 2-sample T-test was performed to detect significant differences between strains and culture types across individual time points. Accept no differences between strains and culture unless otherwise stated on the graph. * = P < 0.05, ** = P < 0.05. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

There was a significant strain difference in the uptake of bacteria at day 0 between M.INT and M.AVI for both antibiotic k/g (p=0.042) and untreated culture types (p=0.037). Between the culture types for the strains themselves, there were significant intracellular CFU variances that presented at day 3 with the antibiotic treated cultures for both M.INT (p=0.03) and M.AVI (p=0.022) being significantly higher than their untreated counterparts. Between M.AVI k/g and M.AVI natural, the natural culture appeared to have higher intracellular colony numbers than k/g for days 12 (p=0.024), 15 (p=0.001), and 18 (p=0.003). Contrastingly, apart from significant differences -presented at day 3, M.INT presented only one more significant between culture types at day 18 (p=0.04). This experiment had mould contamination on the solid agar plates for Day 15 for M.INT and Day 9 for both M.INT and M.AVI and therefore these counts were not shown on the graph. In comparison to M.INT, M.AVI had significantly more intracellular colonies taken up in both antibiotic and non-antibiotic treated cultures. In the antibiotic treated cultures, these differences were significant for days 6 and 12. In the natural cultures, there were significant strain variances at days 6, 12 and 18. Despite M.AVI having the lower MOI relative to M.INT, there appeared to be a higher bacterial uptake in both antibiotic and natural cultures for the rough strain. M.AVI culture types peaked at 6 days non-significantly. In these sets of experiments, M.INT persisted less than M.AVI and had an inclination to disappear on the final day of the experiment. This tendency was seen more with the antibiotic treated culture than the non-antibiotic treated one for both strains. The peak

CFU points for both strains were different with M.AVI peaking much later at day 6 and M.INT peaking very early on at Day 0.



Figure 8a EXPERIMENT 2 Sequential timepoint analysis of colony forming units extracellular killing assay with 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin, (k/g) and without antibiotics (natural infection), live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (27) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (8) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days

MPI macrophages infected with two different strains with MOI (27) for M. INT and MOI (8) for M. Avi. Chronic infection was mimicked with infection spread across days 0 to day 18 with CFU's from lysed MPIs for every three days. CFUs were plotted to show the change in intracellular colonies across infection period. Points represent mean from three technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. 2-sample T-test was performed to detect significant differences in sequential timepoints. Accept no differences between strains and culture unless otherwise stated on the graph. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.













Figure 3.14 Experiment 2 Comparison of M.INT and M.AVI induced IL-6 cytokine production from Extracellular killing assay with 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin, (k/g) and without antibiotics (natural infection), live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (32) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (112) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days

IL-6 pg/mL levels induced by MPI macrophages infected with two different strains with MOI (27) for M. INT and MOI (8) for M. Avi. Points represent mean from three technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. 2-sample T-test was performed to detect significant differences between strains and culture types in comparison to each other and mock control across individual time points. Accept no differences between strains and culture unless otherwise stated on the graph. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph

INT k/g and natural culture types had no significant differences in IL-6 throughout the whole experiment. AVI k/g and AVI Nat followed the same trend but deviated at day 18 where the natural culture had a 14.5-fold difference from antibiotic treated one (p=0.038). When comparing antibiotic treated behaviour between strains on day 0, M.INT proved to have a 16.6-fold significantly higher induction of IL-6 pg/mL than M.AVI (p=0.001). As both bacteria were treated the same on day 0, counts from these cultures were combined to give a representation of both natural and antibiotic treated cultures. Neither the strains nor their respective culture types differed significantly from the mock induction of IL-6 apart from the antibiotic treated M.INT culture that had a 65-fold higher IL-6 level than the mock (p=0.001).



Figure 3.15 EXPERIMENT 2 Sequential timepoint analysis of IL-6 cytokine induction from extracellular killing assay with 400µg/ml kanamycin and 200µg/ml gentamycin, (k/g) and without antibiotics (natural infection), live M. INT: NCTC 10682 MOI (27) and M.AVI: 13034 MOI (8) in low GM-CSF MPI culture for 18 Days

MPI macrophages infected with two different strains with MOI (27) for M. INT and MOI (8) for M. Avi. Chronic infection was mimicked with infection spread across days 0 to day 18 with CFU's from lysed MPIs for every three days. CFUs were plotted to show the change in intracellular colonies across infection period. Points represent mean from three technical replicates from one experiment specific to the aforementioned MOIs. 2-sample T-test was performed to detect significant differences in sequential timepoints. Accept no differences between strains and culture unless otherwise stated on the graph. * = P<0.05, ** = P<0.005. Groups are non-significant unless explicitly presented on graph.

Chapter 3: Discussion

4.1 Novel Alveolar Lung Macrophage Model is Suitable for Studying Long Term MAC Intracellular Growth and Persistence for 18 days.

Alveolar macrophages are an example of tissue-resident macrophage that are responsible for host defence against respiratory pathogens (Luque-Martin et al., 2021). Due to its implication and role in disease, it is key to develop an in vitro model that is relevant to mimic in vivo macrophage behaviour to further our understanding of MAC infection. Currently a variety of human and murine cell types and lines are used. Most common are murine BMDMs, THP-1 and peritoneal macrophages (Skinner et al., 1994; Bermudez et al., 1999; De Logu et al., 2005; Zaru et al., 2009; Andrejak et al., 2015; Das et al., 2019). Models that use pluripotent stem cells from different sources, although widely used, present ethical issues and the addition of exogenous substrates and cytokines to tailor the culture to represent a specific microenvironment is a laborious process (Luque-Martine et al., 2021). In the analysis of cell surface markers F4/80 and CD11b, it appeared that alveolar macrophages were functionally different from peritoneal and BMDMs due to their high expression of F4/80 and CD11b compared to the low levels of F4/80 and CD11B elicited by alveolar macrophages (Zhan et al., 2008). Therefore, it can be argued that peritoneal or BMDM macrophages may not be the most ideal representation of alveolar macrophages in MAC infection studies. Additionally, BMDMs express CD64 plus receptors TL2 and TLR4 with a leniency for M1 which indicates its use in responding to infections in the early phase (Zajd et al., 2020). Therefore, we can assume that MAC studies using BMDMs are less suitable to observe a long-term infection as they are only representative of a particular macrophage subset. Moreover, the use of human THP-1 macrophages reduces the interspecies variability of results but often utilise the aid of phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) to induce maturation (Rampacci et al., 2020). This can alter the physiological conditions of the cells which could include changes to cell surface markers

and the profile of cytokines induced (Rampacci et al., 2020). Therefore, THP-1 cells may not be the ideal cell line to use in experiments that rely on a true immune response that best reflects the lung alveolar macrophage (Rampacci et al., 2020). The present study uses MPI cells that are phenotypically and functionally similar to alveolar macrophages. Herein, we observed that MAC was able to replicate successfully in MPI cells and induce the production of the cytokine IL-6. MPIs have also been used effectively to study drug susceptibility and intracellular replication of Mtb and another related NTM, MAB (Fejer et al., 2013; Woo et al., 2018; Kelly et al., 2022). In these studies, researchers compared MPIs and alveolar macrophages and observed strongly similar response pro-inflammatory responses to the respiratory pathogens. The findings in the present study corroborate the theory, that MPIs are an optimal cell line to model MAC infections.

Within the literature there exists models of *in vitro* NTM infection that have successfully observed the intracellular behaviour of MAC and drug susceptibility up to 96 hours at MOI (10) and below. However, they are unrepresentative of the long-term intracellular persistence that MAC is known to exhibit (Sousa et al., 2019), and these models often produce variable results due to the methodology and cell lines used (Skinner et al., 1994; Bermudez et al., 1999; De Logu et al., 2005; Zaru et al., 2009; Andrejak et al., 2015; Das et al., 2019). The lack of cultures extending beyond a certain timepoint might be due to the increasing intracellular burden of mycobacterial bacilli which would result in macrophage apoptosis and subsequent extracellular contamination (Sturgill-Koszycki et al., 1994; Early et al., 2011; Blumenthal et al., 2015). Experiments in the present study lowered the concentration of GM-CSF for the MPI cells, which extended the life of the *in vitro* culture for 18 days of infection by controlling cell growth and proliferation. Murine and human GM-CSF share 70% of nucleotide and 56% amino acid sequences and therefore have modest structural homology (Shi et al. 2006). GM-CSF is

present at low or non-detectable levels in the human lung environment under normal homeostasis (Trapnell et al., 2002). Beltan et al. (1999) further observed that GM-CSF levels, responsible for cell recruitment and differentiation, were low in the presence of opportunistic and pathogenic strains of *Mycobacterium* such as *M. avium* and *M. intracellularae*, compared to non-pathogenic strains. Fejer et al. (2013) explains that GM-CSF is necessary for alveolar macrophage function and at reduced levels, macrophages may not function optimally. Therefore, MAC might use the opportunity of impaired alveolar macrophage function due to low GM-CSF levels to establish infection within the macrophage. Overall, murine GM-CSF used in this model is fairly representative of human GM-CSF and its low concentration is what is naturally observed in the lung environment as well as in the case of MAC infection (Shi et al., 2006). The low GM-CSF *in vitro* system used in this project sustained the MAC infection within MPI cells, with minimal MPI death and no extracellular contamination observed.

Mycobacterium have been observed to replicate vigorously within macrophages, burst macrophage cells, and spill intracellular bacteria into the extracellular space (Early et al., 2004). For the purpose of studying purely intracellular behaviour, extracellular bacteria needed to be controlled. Previous studies have utilised washing cells post-infection, but often bacterial regrowth was observed 5-7 days later (Ferro et al., 2015; Raajmakers et al., 2021). Furthermore, as observed during the optimisation experiments of this project, aggressive, or numerous washings with DPBS might cause *in vitro* monolayer disruption. Additionally, once ingested by macrophages, intracellular bacteria might adopt different pathological tendencies than their extracellular counterparts, as observed by (Early et al., 2011). They described this phenomenon whereby MAC that originated from apoptotic macrophages were more efficient at invading fresh macrophages. There is a possibility that strains of *Mycobacterium avium* may adopt different phenotypes in the intracellular and extracellular

environments during infection (Bermudez et al., 2004). Therefore, it is vital that optimal methods such as the one used herein are applied to experiments that investigate the impact of intracellular bacteria, regarding how they interact with host cells and how effective drug combinations are against intracellular MAC.

Mycobacterium intracellularae (smooth) and *Mycobacterium avium* (rough) growth analyse herein confirmed that the two morphologically different strains had varying growth rates, with *M. intracellularae* doubling under 24 hours and *M. avium* which doubled in CFU over 50 hours. Based on these observations, the initial infection experiments utilised the smooth strain alone due, its faster replication rate and colony formation on agar making it more favourable to optimise experimental models in a reasonable time frame. The pilot experiment model was based on studies that proved amikacin to be efficacious against extracellular MAC (Brown-Elliot et al., 2013) and Mtb in a culture of RAW264.7 or differentiated THP-1 cells at a MOI of 2 (Song et al., 2017). Brown-Elliot et al. (2013) conducted an amikacin drug susceptibility testing of 462 clinical isolates of MAC. Variable MIC breakpoints were obtained for different strains ranging from 8µg/ml to >64µg/ml. Of the seven MAC isolates for >64µg/ml MIC, notably *M. intracellularae* and *M. avium* studied herein were two of them. This implied that an amikacin concentration above 65µg/ml was needed to inhibit the MAC strains of the present study.

Liposomal amikacin *in vivo* has reduced mycobacterial CFUs in spleen and liver of C57BL/6 by 3 to 4 logs with effects extending when administered at the chronic stage of infection as well. However, in the same study 60µg/ml of liposomal amikacin was more effective than 2000µg of aqueous amikacin (Stephan et al., 1996). The published literature on amikacin effectiveness was taken as a guideline to use aqueous amikacin 200µg/ml in the present study. MPI

cells ,also from C57BL/6 mice, infected with MAC and treated with amikacin, experienced regrowth of MAC within 3 days. Although results herein did confirm findings of previous studies where amikacin inhibited MAC growth, it was a temporary effect as *M. intracellularae* had rapid regrowth at 72-120 hours post-infection and lawn of extracellular bacteria that could have spilled over into intracellular CFU counts. Therefore, amikacin might not be effective in its aqueous form against MAC as corroborated earlier (Stephen et al., 1996). This effect appeared to diminish in studies where amikacin was used synergistically with clarithromycin (Beatriz et al., 2015; Wu et al., 2019). However, this synergistic use would not be valuable to the present study hypothesis to investigate intracellular bacteria due to the permeability of clarithromycin into the macrophage (Scaglione et al., 1993).

Gentamycin protection studies are a popular method to investigate the intracellular behaviour of pathogens (Tabrizi and Robins-Browne, 1992; Auster et al., 2019). Kanamycin has also showed effectiveness in MAC patient studies where it lowered rates of sputum relapse and improved clinical symptoms. Kanamycin was effective at concentrations higher than 8µg/ml in patients (Suzuki et al., 2008). Additionally, *in vitro* killing assays with another intracellular pathogen, *Burkholderia pseudomallei*, saw significant 5-log reduction of extracellular CFUs with kanamycin concentrations above 100 µg/ml (Mulye et al., 2014). In the present study, extracellular MAC growth was inhibited in cultures that were administered a combined kanamycin/gentamycin antibiotic treatment at concentrations 400µg/ml and 200ug/ml, respectively. With the added benefit of extracellular killing in *combination* with washing it could be valuable to maintain a long-lasting culture without losing any cells due to monolayer disruption. Bermudez et al. (1997) observed that macrophage cell monolayers infected with M. avium were prone to cell detachment and death which would eventually lead to bacteria release into neighbouring macrophages. Due to the lack of extracellular

contamination in these cultures we can assume that no apoptosis occurred, and cells were intact with replicating mycobacteria held within.

Comparing the antibiotic treated cultures with the natural treated cultures (i.e., 'natural' being washing two times only), was to indicate whether the improper inhibition of extracellular bacteria might have a knock-on effect towards the intracellular CFU counts. The naturally treated culture was representative an of uncontrolled *Mycobacterium* growth with minimal external influence from any experimentally imposed antibiotic treatments. The findings herein show that the antibiotic treatment is more beneficial for the later phase of the experiment as bacteria might be more likely to regrow during this period as previous studies have also shown MAC regrowth in culture after 3-7 days (Ferro et al., 2015; Raajmakers et al., 2021). Neither cultures experienced any extracellular growth; current data indicates that antibiotic treated cultures of *M. intracellularae* and *M. avium* showed steady decline in intracellular CFUs without elimination until day 18 post infection. In contrast, although the naturally treated cultures showed a decline up until day 12-15 post infection, they experienced a rapid spike in intracellular CFU numbers post infection day 15-18. From the behaviour of the naturally treated cultures we can predict that there is possibility of eventual macrophage apoptosis beyond the 18 days studied in this project if the MAC continues to rapidly replicate within macrophages and cause membrane rupture. Therefore, in this model, we can conclude that the kanamycin/gentamycin treated cultures are necessary for the success of the long-term infection model in MPIs especially in the later infection phase. This would be beneficial for test drug susceptibility in both early and chronic stages of infection.

4.2 Macrophage polarity has differential effects on MAC uptake and intracellular replication

To demonstrate the possible polarity of macrophages in an M1 and M2 context, MPIs derived from BALB/c mice (M2) were compared with wild-type MPIs from C57BL/6 mice (M1) in MAC experiments. Fejer et al. (2015) demonstrated that wild-type MPIs from C57BL/6 mice were more inclined to have a pro-inflammatory (M1) nature. In the present study, comparison to BALB/c MAC infection under the same experimental conditions, wild-type MPIs showed higher levels of smooth and rough MAC uptake. Previous studies have shown a lack of killing from macrophages of BALB/c mice compared to C57BL/6 mice in addition to impaired bactericidal activity (Watanabe et al., 2004). Primary macrophages that were polarised for M1 or M2 phenotype with GM-CSF and M-CSF respectively, showed that there was no difference in intracellular bacterial CFU when macrophages were infected with M. avium MOI 10 (Kilnic et al., 2022). Additionally, the same study showed mycobacteria were eliminated at 144h post infection and used gentamycin to remove extracellular bacteria (Kilnic et al., 2022). Contrasting evidence is observed in the present study where BALB/c deemed M2 polarised MPI macrophages were seen to have less efficient uptake than wild type MPI macrophages (M1) over 5 days. However, the present study used MOIs that were 2- to 5- fold higher which could be more representative of bacterial persistence rather than elimination as higher bacterial numbers would not easily be cleared intracellularly.

In another study where MAC persistence in BALB/c was demonstrated, peritoneal macrophages obtained from BALB/c mice were infected with phenotypically undefined MAC strains which showed persistent growth in experiments lasting up to 8 days (Sarmento and Appelberg, 1995). Peritoneal BALB/c macrophages *in vitro* had 1x10⁷ CFU/ml at day 5 which is approximately 250-fold higher than the CFU observed in the present study for the same

timepoint which demonstrates that BALB/c might be more susceptible to MAC. (Sarmento and Appelberg, 1995; Watanabe et al., 2004) Although, they do show a similar trend in persistence to the results herein, CFU numbers were well above the range of the present study implying that exact conclusions cannot be compared. The mentioned study perhaps did not consider bacterial regrowth and presented CFU counts based on what they assumed to be purely intracellular bacterial numbers, but external growth contamination might have occurred due to their use of washing cell monolayers to clear extracellular bacteria instead of antibiotics (Sarmento and Appelberg, 1995). Notably, peritoneal macrophages are usually obtained in insufficient quantities and growth agents such as Brewers thioglycolate broth or proteose peptone are used to increase the yield (Zhang et al., 2008). However, these agents might also change the physiology of the peritoneal cells obtained therefore the varying results between peritoneal BALB/c macrophages and MPIs might be due to the altered physiology due to the growth agents.

4.3 MAC evades host immune defences and replicates inside MPI macrophages.

Bermudez et al., (1997) investigated viability of *M. avium* uptake of bacteria MOI (100) in primary human monocytes from donors and declared that there was a significant decrease in cell viability seen as early as day 2 of the infection. Bermudez et al. (1999), later published findings that MOI 10 induced apoptosis in primary human macrophages after 5 days. Contrastingly, we report here that our model was able to contain an MOI 112 infection and sustain it until 18 days. Mycobacterium avium was studied in human monocytic cell line (MM6-Mfs) which was chosen for how characteristically similar it was to mature monocytes on a cytochemical and immunological criteria. This criteria included markers such as My4, M42, LeuM3, 63d3, Mo2 and UCHNI in addition to the phagocytic ability which was also comparable to mature macrophages (Sato et al., 2000). At an MOI of 1, MAC was observed to grow by 3-logs from day 0 to day 7 (Sato et al., 2000). Contrastingly, the present study shows the overall declining CFU of MAC in MPIs for both *M. intracellularae* (MOI 32 and 27) and *M.* avium (MOI 112 and 8) antibiotic and naturally treated cultures at day 6. This might be due to the cell type used as MPIs exhibit more cell surface markers that are similar to alveolar macrophages, and MM6-Mfs used by Sato et al. (2000) are more representative of a nonspecific mature macrophage, which might not be characteristic of the lung alveolar macrophage due to the dissimilarity in markers.

In this project, IL-6 levels were analysed due its notable role in *Mycobacterium* infection pathogenesis. However, studies have speculated whether raised IL-6 coincides with a promotion or inhibition of *M. avium* intracellularly (Dennis 1992; Shiratsuchi et al., 1991). When treated with recombinant IL-6, studies have observed that enhanced *M. avium* growth

is seen in macrophages (Denis, 1992). Furthermore, in cultured spleen cells infected with *M. avium*, IL-6 was present at week 2 rather than week 1. This delayed response was thought to be rooted in an immune suppressive mechanism from MAC to establish intracellular colonisation (Champsi et al.,1995). Contrastingly, the present study observed that IL-6 produced by infected cells was significantly different from non-infected cells in the *first week* post-infection. There is a possibility that in the Champsi et al. (1995) study, they could not control the extracellular contamination of mycobacteria from apoptotic cells, and this resulted in the spike in IL-6 in week 2. Additionally, research shows low levels were induced by MAC compared to any other NTM strain in PMBC (Sampio et al., 2008). This response was corroborated in another investigation that investigated cytokine responses induced by the related species MAB in MPIs (Kelly et al., 2022), which showed high levels of significant IL-6 induction overall from MAB compared to the present study where IL-6 levels induced by MAC were comparable to that of mock.

In published studies of pathogenic, non-pathogenic, and opportunistic mycobacteria, cytokine levels of IL-6 were markedly lower in opportunistic and pathogenic species such as *M. avium* and *M. tuberculosis* as opposed to non-pathogenic species (Fang et al., 2020; Beltan et al., 1999). Evidence in the present study corroborated these findings by establishing that IL-6 was not significant from mock levels for the majority of the experiment, despite challenge with opportunistic MAC pathogens. Furthermore, Greenwell-Wild et al. (2002), claims that the pro-inflammatory response of MAC infected human macrophages dies down in 24 hours and remains at a low level up to 4 days post-infection. This is corroborated herein where high IL-6 levels are seen initially in the beginning at day 3 for *M. intracellularae* and 6 hours post infection for *M. avium* but decreases and is maintained at low levels on the continuous days.

It is possible that, the relatively low induction of cytokines from MAC, observed in this project could reflect a beneficial mechanism towards its intracellular survival. In support of this hypothesis, another published study showed that, more virulent strains elicited limited macrophage effector mechanisms such as low TNF α levels which is supposedly how it escapes elimination (Blumenthal et al., 2005).

The study herein observed that the low levels of IL-6 may be a significant finding, and may influence the growth of intracellular MAC. In an infection scenario, if the IL-6 levels were high, it would alert the recruitment of other cells and macrophage effectors that might lead to the killing of intracellular mycobacteria. Therefore, ending their colonisation and persistence which would be unfavourable for their survival.

Both *in vivo* and *in vitro* studies have aimed to analyse cytokine levels of supernatant cultures and intracellular bacteria as separate experiments, although few have suggested a link between either. In some studies that wanted to establish a relationship with intracellular CFUs and cytokines, results are contradictory (Champsi et al., 1995) to the ones herein. This could be due to the difference in cell type used. Additionally, the methodology did not employ the appropriate clearance of extracellular bacteria which could have accumulated and led to higher IL-6 response and intracellular CFU growth. The present study proposes that IL-6 levels are maintained at low concentrations, but intracellular MAC populations thrive and persist in MPIs at relatively high levels thus proposing an inverse relationship (Figures 3.9, 3.10, 3.12, 3.14). This phenomenon was corroborated by previous literature that proposes MAC dampens the pro-inflammatory response to maintain its intracellular foothold within the macrophage (Blumenthal et al., 2005). Therefore, we may suggest from our observations that MAC favourably optimises low IL-6 levels to promote intracellular bacterial replication but not

activate a robust pro-inflammatory response that would lead to intracellular killing. This is the suggested mechanism by which MAC evades the immune response and persists in the host.

4.4 Comparisons of MAC Smooth and Rough Strain in MPI cell infections

Several studies observe a more aggressive infection presented from smooth strains of MAC as opposed to the rough (Tateishi et al., 2009; Michelini-Norris et al., 1992). Pedrosa et al. (1994) claimed that smooth variants had an established virulence in BALB/c mice and rough variants could either have similar virulence levels as the smooth variant or be entirely avirulent. Further, Sampaio et al., (2008) found no significant differential effects between rough and smooth colonies of MAC when BMM from C57BL/6 mice were infected for up to 20 hours. Findings in the present study are contradictory as the lower MOI 8 in MPIs for the rough strain, *Mycobacterium avium*, replicated and persisted more efficiently than the higher MOI 27 of *M. intracellularae*. Therefore, we can assume that there is an underlying mechanism of rough strain persistence that is not dependant on the amount of bacteria that is present in the initial stages of infection.

In human monocyte derived macrophages, Blumenthal et al., (2005) investigated the gene expression profile when these macrophages were infected with different colony morphotypes of MAC. Over a 7-day culture with low MOI and vigorous washing to remove extracellular bacteria, a smooth opaque colony type was seen to slowly be eliminated post-macrophage uptake, with a 1-log reduction from day 0 to 7 post infection. Additionally, genetic analysis showed early phase upregulation of genes pertaining to a pro-inflammatory macrophage response (IL-1 β , IL-6, TNF- α , lymphotoxin α) (Blumenthal et al., 2005). The smooth opaque, *M. intracellularae* MPI infection experiments of this project corroborate this

by showing a sufficient uptake in MPIs and slow elimination therein, with IL-6 induced early and overall declining from day 0 to 18. Therefore, evidence shows that MAC pathogenesis could be tied to the efficient uptake in the early phase of the experiment, its persistence and non-activation of host cell immune mechanisms (Blumenthal et al., 2005).

Moreover, Michelina-Norris et al. (1992), claimed that a more virulent smooth strain of MAC does not initiate pro-inflammatory macrophage cytokines as an escape mechanism from the immune system. We can assume from this that virulence is possibly correlated to the strength of the pro-inflammatory response induced post-infection. The results within corroborate this theory as IL-6 levels were comparable to mock for both MAC strains which indicate that the smooth *M. intracellularae* and rough *M. avium* might be equally virulent which supports aforementioned results by Sampaio et al. (2008) who observed no differential effects between the rough and smooth MAC colonies.

Morphotype differences were more pronounced in MAB than MAC. This is corroborated in work similar to this project by Fejer lab colleagues, where the MAB rough strain induced a more robust pro-inflammatory cytokine response in MPIs than the smooth (Kelly et al., 2022).

Results are also known to vary from *in vitro* to *in vivo* experiments with claims that the smooth variant *in vivo* is more aggressive compared to the rough (Tateishi et al., 2009; Michelini-Norris et al., 1992). This may be due to the continuous stimulation provided by an active *in vivo* model that encourages the mycobacteria to behave differently when faced with a more active immune environment that is not isolated to macrophages alone.

Despite the close morpho typical relationship between the strains of the same species, there is evidence that suggests that virulence differs between them (Blumenthal et al., 2005). There is more investigation into smooth variants of MAC than rough due to its supposed virulence

and persistence correlated with a more aggressive form of the disease. Blumenthal et al. (2005) concluded that virulence is not dependent on the intracellular replication of each strain nor the ability of lack thereof to activate macrophages. They argued that virulence should be measured as an exclusive event for each strain isolate and generalisation should be avoided. However, in the present study, an observation shared by both the smooth *M. intracellularae* and the rough *M. avium*, is the IL-6 induction that failed to be significantly different to that of non-infected cells. This implies that despite the differences in intracellular CFUs due to variable MOI's, the smooth and the rough strain possibly share an underlying mechanism of immune evasion to survive within the host cells.

4.5 Areas of Improvement and Future Considerations

The present study could benefit from improvement in methodology, especially with regards to the gentamycin protection assay. It is vital that intracellular bacteria are precisely enumerated to estimate the invasive potential and pathogenesis of bacterial species. When considering an appropriate antibiotic for the clearance of extracellular bacteria, it should be assessed for its ability, or lack thereof, to permeate through into the intracellular space. Gentamycin was thought to not permeate into the intracellular space and moreover, another aminoglycoside antibiotic, kanamycin, also demonstrated efficacy in extracellular clearance of Burkholderia in an MPI cell model (Chen et al., 2019). In addition to the antibiotic treatment, washing the plated cells with fresh infection media proved to significantly reduce the number of contaminating extracellular bacteria present when lysing infected macrophages. If the antibiotic were to enter the intracellular space, it may influence the internalised bacterial numbers and affect their persistence and replication. Kim et al. (2019) suggested an alternative clearance method where a 5-fold difference in the intracellular CFU recovery was observed when antistaphylococcal endopeptidase was used in an extracellular killing assay for Staphylococcus aureus instead of gentamycin. Researchers identified the possibility that gentamycin was internalised during the bacterial killing and reduced the internal CFUs. Therefore, Kim et al. (2019) highlights the benefits of an enzyme-protection assay rather than a gentamicin which might alter host physiology. However, this process might not be so easily applied as it is necessary to discover an enzyme that kills other bacterial species like MAC.

High MOIs were used to represent the severe forms of infection as most studies have a limit of the highest MOI being 10. The study herein uses a range of MOI's which could represent differential infection load correlating to low and high bacterial numbers. It would be beneficial for comparison purposes to have achieved a similar or same MOI between both the smooth and rough strain however this was not possible as clump dispersion in the rough strain by syringe was ineffective. There are several mentions of NTM strains and their nature to aggregate and clump with the rough stain proven to be phagocytosed in clumps (DePas et al., 2019; Brambilla et al., 2016). This could explain the MOI variances between the smooth and rough strain in the experiments herein. Nishimura et al., (2020) describes that the rough variant aggregates more than the smooth phenotype in the log phase, which might explain the differences in MOI in the present experiments. Although disruption by syringe was utilised in the methodology, and tyloxapol was also used in the 7H9 growth media, the clumps might benefit from a more disruptive approach such as sonication which was used to successfully disperse clumps in *M. smegmatis* (DePas et al., 2019).

The enumeration of MAC by CFUs is a laborious process where variability is observed, and colonies can take up to several weeks to develop fully on agar plates. This method could benefit from improvement and PCR quantification could be used for proper enumeration. Real-time multiplex PCR has demonstrated high specificity and sensitivity towards *M. avium* by being able to detect as few as 100 to 1000 mycobacterial CFU per gram (Sevilla et al., 2015). Furthermore, when paired with luminescence-labelled MAC to observe a light sensitive viability in both the extracellular and intracellular space, a low cost and effective system can be utilised in place of CFU counting (Larson et al., 2014).

Another limitation is that it would be beneficial to analyse a host of other cytokines such as IL-10 and TNF- α which are often seen to have important roles in MAC infection. TNF- α is seen to inhibit M. avium intracellular replication which might indicate its importance in colonisation in the early phase. This bacteriostatic effect is seen to extend to all isolates and

it would give an insight into the intracellular mechanisms of phagosome-lysosome inhibition, and how TNF-levels would correspond with intracellular CFU (Appelberg and Orme, 1993). Additionally, IL-10 has immune dampening effects and has been identified to increase in levels during MAC infections. It would be beneficial to observe IL-10 levels in conjunction with IL-6 across the infection period to see if there is an inverse relationship between the proinflammatory IL-6 and anti-inflammatory IL-10 (Hussain et al., 2016).

The results collected from experiments herein are derived from technical replicates. Historically, technical replicates only tend to show variation within the bounds of materials and methodology (Bell, 2016). Technical replicates indeed, increased the methodological accuracy of the experimental protocol and were essential in fine tuning processes; in turn they restricted the applicability of the results to a sample MAC isolate from another growth cycle. Biological replicates of the MAC isolates could have overcome this issue by building confidence in the consistency of results from samples obtained under different conditions thus increasing the validity of results overall. Regrettably, time-constraints regarding the experiments did not provide capacity to obtain biological replicates here-in. Future experiments would benefit from a mixture of biological replicates, obtained from experimenting with MAC isolates grown at different points in time, and technical replicates to give a bird's eye view of the experimental process to highlight any discrepancies in the methodology as well as maintain the validity of results.

5. General Conclusions

Researchers claim that it is more vital to measure drug susceptibility in the intracellular environment which corresponds directly to the pathogenesis whereas the extracellular environment is more representative of a relapse rate after treatment (Larson et al., 2014). Therefore, the development a robust system for NTM drug analysis is vital as bacterial inhibition is the primary indication of drug efficacy (Rampacci et al., 2020). We propose that MPIs used in the long-term infection model is the best representative of human lung alveolar macrophages and the model herein, uses kanamycin/gentamycin as a means to eradicate extracellular bacteria and allow exclusively intracellular behavioural insights.

Overall, the measure of virulence is either the cytokine profile or the bacterial uptake and apoptotic reinfection. As this measure is not standardised across models, it is difficult to make conclusions as to what strains are more pathogenic. It is also dependent on the cell line and infection model used as strains may be more or less virulent depending on the cell type. Published studies have conflicting results, showing that both rough strains and smooth opaque strains might be less pathogenic in mice and macrophage models. However, the varying MOIs in the present experiments leave it open to interpretation as to the root of the uptake variation between strains. Applying the aforementioned improvements to this cell model, it would be possible for this long-term infection model to be established as a standardised method in the drug susceptibility and intracellular behaviour analysis of MAC and other respiratory pathogens. 6. References

Aderem, A., 2001. Role of Toll-like receptors in inflammatory response in macrophages. *Critical care medicine*, *29*(7), pp.S16-S18. doi: 10.1097/00003246-200107001-00008

Allard, B., Panariti, A. and Martin, J.G., 2018. Alveolar macrophages in the resolution of inflammation, tissue repair, and tolerance to infection. *Frontiers in immunology*, *9*, p.1777. DOI: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01777

Andréjak, C., Almeida, D.V., Tyagi, S., Converse, P.J., Ammerman, N.C. and Grosset, J.H., 2015. Characterization of mouse models of Mycobacterium avium complex infection and evaluation of drug combinations. *Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy*, *59*(4), pp.2129-2135. doi: 10.1128/AAC.04841-14

Appelberg, R. and Orme, I.M., 1993. Effector mechanisms involved in cytokine-mediated bacteriostasis of Mycobacterium avium infections in murine macrophages. *Immunology*, *80*(3), p.352.

Auster, L., Sutton, M., Gwin, M.C., Nitkin, C. and Bonfield, T.L., 2019. Optimization of in vitro Mycobacterium avium and Mycobacterium intracellularae growth assays for therapeutic development. *Microorganisms*, 7(2), p.42. doi: 10.3390/microorganisms7020042

Barron, S.L., Saez, J. and Owens, R.M., 2021. In Vitro Models for Studying Respiratory Host– Pathogen Interactions. *Advanced Biology*, *5*(6), p.2000624. DOI: 10.1002/adbi.202000624

Bell, G., 2016. Replicates and repeats. BMC biology, 14, pp.1-2.

Belisle, J.T., Klaczkiewicz, K., Brennan, P.J., Jacobs, W.R. and Inamine, J.M., 1993. Rough morphological variants of Mycobacterium avium. Characterization of genomic deletions

resulting in the loss of glycopeptidolipid expression. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, *268*(14), pp.10517-10523. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9258(18)82229-3

Beltan, E., Horgen, L. and Rastogi, N., 2000. Secretion of cytokines by human macrophages upon infection by pathogenic and non-pathogenic mycobacteria. *Microbial pathogenesis*, *28*(5), pp.313-318. https://doi.org/10.1006/mpat.1999.0345

Bermudez, L.E., Kolonoski, P., Wu, M., Aralar, P.A., Inderlied, C.B. and Young, L.S., 1999. Mefloquine is active in vitro and in vivo against Mycobacterium avium complex. *Antimicrobial Agents and Chemotherapy*, *43*(8), pp.1870-1874. https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.43.8.1870

Bermudez, L.E., Parker, A. and Goodman, J.R., 1997. Growth within macrophages increases the efficiency of Mycobacterium avium in invading other macrophages by a complement receptor-independent pathway. *Infection and Immunity*, *65*(5), pp.1916-1925. https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.65.5.1916-1925.1997

Bermudez, L.E., Parker, A. and Petrofsky, M., 1999. Apoptosis of Mycobacterium aviuminfected macrophages is mediated by both tumour necrosis factor (TNF) and Fas, and involves the activation of caspases. *Clinical & Experimental Immunology*, *116*(1), pp.94-99. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2249.1999.00852.x

Bermudez, L.E., Petrofsky, M. and Sangari, F., 2004. Intracellular phenotype of Mycobacterium avium enters macrophages primarily by a macropinocytosis-like mechanism and survives in a compartment that differs from that with extracellular phenotype. *Cell biology international*, *28*(5), pp.411-419. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cellbi.2004.03.010

Blumenthal, A., Ehlers, S., Ernst, M., Flad, H.D. and Reiling, N., 2002. Control of mycobacterial replication in human macrophages: roles of extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1 and 2 and

p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways. *Infection and immunity*, 70(9), pp.4961-4967. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.70.9.4961-4967.2002

Blumenthal, A., Lauber, J., Hoffmann, R., Ernst, M., Keller, C., Buer, J., Ehlers, S. and Reiling, N., 2005. Common and unique gene expression signatures of human macrophages in response to four strains of Mycobacterium avium that differ in their growth and persistence characteristics. *Infection and immunity*, *73*(6), pp.3330-3341. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.73.6.3330-3341.2005

Bosshart, H. and Heinzelmann, M., 2016. THP-1 cells as a model for human monocytes. *Annals* of translational medicine, 4(21). doi: 10.21037/atm.2016.08.53

Boyle, D.P., Zembower, T.R., Reddy, S. and Qi, C., 2015. Comparison of clinical features, virulence, and relapse among Mycobacterium avium complex species. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, *191*(11), pp.1310-1317. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201501-0067OC

Brambilla, C., Llorens-Fons, M., Julián, E., Noguera-Ortega, E., Tomàs-Martínez, C., Pérez-Trujillo, M., Byrd, T.F., Alcaide, F. and Luquin, M., 2016. Mycobacteria clumping increase their capacity to damage macrophages. *Frontiers in microbiology*, *7*, p.1562. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2016.01562

Brown-Elliott, Barbara A., Elena Iakhiaeva, David E. Griffith, Gail L. Woods, Jason E. Stout, Cameron R. Wolfe, Christine Y. Turenne, and Richard J. Wallace Jr. "In vitro activity of amikacin against isolates of Mycobacterium avium complex with proposed MIC breakpoints and finding of a 16S rRNA gene mutation in treated isolates." *Journal of clinical microbiology* 51, no. 10 (2013): 3389-3394. https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.01612-13

Buddle, B.M. and Young, L.J., 2000. Immunobiology of mycobacterial infections in marsupials. *Developmental & Comparative Immunology*, *24*(5), pp.517-529. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0145-305x(00)00014-8

Byrne, A.J., Mathie, S.A., Gregory, L.G. and Lloyd, C.M., 2015. Pulmonary macrophages: key players in the innate defence of the airways. *Thorax*, *70*(12), pp.1189-1196. doi.org/10.1136/thoraxjnl-2015-207020

Carpenito, J., Wu, B., Sulaiman, I., Kurz, S.G., Li, Y., Perez, L., Franca, B., Olsen, E., Gonzalez, A., Yie, K. and Ma, S., 2019. Microbial short chain fatty acids impair Mycobacterium avium (MAC) clearance by alveolar macrophages. In *B110. MYCOBACTERIAL HOST DEFENSE AND PATHOGENESIS* (pp. A4242-A4242). American Thoracic Society. doi.org/10.1164/ajrccmconference.2019.199.1

Cassidy, P.M., Hedberg, K., Saulson, A., McNelly, E. and Winthrop, K.L., 2009. Nontuberculous mycobacterial disease prevalence and risk factors: a changing epidemiology. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, *49*(12), pp.e124-e129. https://doi.org/10.1086/648443

Catherinot, E. *et al.* (2007) 'Hypervirulence of a rough variant of the Mycobacterium abscessus type strain', *Infection and Immunity*, 75(2), pp. 1055–1058. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00835-06.

Champsi, J., Young, L.S. and Bermudez, L.E., 1995. Production of TNF-alpha, IL-6 and TGF-beta, and expression of receptors for TNF-alpha and IL-6, during murine Mycobacterium avium infection. *Immunology*, *84*(4), p.549.

Chen, C.Y., Sheng, W.H., Lai, C.C., Liao, C.H., Huang, Y.T., Tsay, W., Huang, S.Y., Tang, J.L., Tien, H.F. and Hsueh, P.R., 2012. Mycobacterial infections in adult patients with hematological malignancy. *European journal of clinical microbiology & infectious diseases, 31*, pp.1059-1066. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10096-011-1407-7

Chen, J., Su, F.Y., Das, D., Srinivasan, S., Son, H.N., Lee, B., Radella II, F., Whittington, D., Monroe-Jones, T., West, T.E. and Convertine, A.J., 2019. Glycan targeted polymeric antibiotic prodrugs for alveolar macrophage infections. *Biomaterials*, *195*, pp.38-50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2018.10.017

Choi, S.R., Britigan, B.E., Switzer, B., Hoke, T., Moran, D. and Narayanasamy, P., 2018. In vitro efficacy of free and nanoparticle formulations of gallium (III) meso-tetraphenylporphyrine against Mycobacterium avium and Mycobacterium abscessus and gallium biodistribution in mice. *Molecular Pharmaceutics*, *15*(3), pp.1215-1225. doi.org/10.1021/acs.molpharmaceut.7b01036

Claeys, T.A. and Robinson, R.T., 2018. The many lives of nontuberculous mycobacteria. https://doi.org/10.1128/JB.00739-17

Cline, M.J. and Moore, M.A.S., 1972. Embryonic origin of the mouse macrophage. *Blood*, *39*(6), pp.842-849. https://doi.org/10.1182/blood.V39.6.842.842

Cooper, A.M., Appelberg, R. and Orme, I.M., 1998. Immunopathogenesis of Mycobacterium avium infection. *Frontiers in Bioscience-Landmark*, *3*(5), pp.141-148. https://doi.org/10.2741/a287

Cooper, A.M., Mayer-Barber, K.D. and Sher, A., 2011. Role of innate cytokines in mycobacterial infection. *Mucosal immunology*, *4*(3), pp.252-260. https://doi.org/10.1038/mi.2011.13

Crowle, A.J., Tsang, A.Y., Vatter, A.E. and May, M.H., 1986. Comparison of 15 laboratory and patient-derived strains of Mycobacterium avium for ability to infect and multiply in cultured human macrophages. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, *24*(5), pp.812-821. https://doi.org/10.1128/jcm.24.5.812-821.1986

Cynamon, M.H. and DeStefano, M.S., 1999. Beige mouse model of disseminated Mycobacterium avium complex infection. In *Handbook of Animal Models of Infection* (pp. 321-330). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012775390-4/50175-5

Das, A., Sinha, M., Datta, S., Abas, M., Chaffee, S., Sen, C.K. and Roy, S., 2015. Monocyte and macrophage plasticity in tissue repair and regeneration. *The American journal of pathology*, *185*(10), pp.2596-2606. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajpath.2015.06.001

Das, S., Garg, T., Chopra, S. and Dasgupta, A., 2019. Repurposing disulfiram to target infections caused by non-tuberculous mycobacteria. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy*, *74*(5), pp.1317-1322. https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkz018

De Logu, A., Saddi, M., Onnis, V., Sanna, C., Congiu, C., Borgna, R. and Cocco, M.T., 2005. In vitro antimycobacterial activity of newly synthesised S-alkylisothiosemicarbazone derivatives and synergistic interactions in combination with rifamycins against Mycobacterium avium. *International journal of antimicrobial agents*, *26*(1), pp.28-32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijantimicag.2005.03.005

Denis, M., 1991. Recombinant murine beta interferon enhances resistance of mice to systemic Mycobacterium avium infection. *Infection and immunity*, *59*(5), pp.1857-1859. https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.59.5.1857-1859.1991

Denis, M., 1992. Interleukin-6 is used as a growth factor by virulent Mycobacterium avium: presence of specific receptors. *Cellular immunology*, *141*(1), pp.182-188. https://doi.org/10.1016/0008-8749(92)90137-E

DePas, W.H., Bergkessel, M. and Newman, D.K., 2019. Aggregation of nontuberculous mycobacteria is regulated by carbon-nitrogen balance. *MBio*, *10*(4), pp.e01715-19. https://doi.org/10.1128/mBio.01715-19

Doucette, K. and Fishman, J.A., 2004. Nontuberculous mycobacterial infection in hematopoietic stem cell and solid organ transplant recipients. *Clinical infectious diseases*, *38*(10), pp.1428-1439. https://doi.org/10.1086/420746

Early, J., Fischer, K. and Bermudez, L.E., 2011. Mycobacterium avium uses apoptotic macrophages as tools for spreading. *Microbial pathogenesis*, *50*(2), pp.132-139. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micpath.2010.12.004

Ehlers, S., Bucke, W., Leitzke, S., Fortmann, L., Smith, D., Hänsch, H., Hahn, H., Bancroff, G. and Müller, R., 1996. Liposomal amikacin for treatment of M. avium infections in clinically relevant experimental settings. *Zentralblatt für Bakteriologie*, *284*(2-3), pp.218-231. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0934-8840(96)80097-1

Epelman, S., Lavine, K.J. and Randolph, G.J., 2014. Origin and functions of tissue macrophages. *Immunity*, *41*(1), pp.21-35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.013

Falkinham III, J.O., 2020. Mycobacterium avium Complex (MAC) in Water Distribution Systems and Household Plumbing in the United States. *Water*, *12*(12), p.3338. https://doi.org/10.3390/w12123338

Falkinham, J.O., 2003. The changing pattern of nontuberculous mycobacterial disease. *Canadian Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 14(5), pp.281-286. https://doi.org/10.1155/2003/323058

Fejer, G., Sharma, S. and Gyory, I., 2015. Self-renewing macrophages–a new line of enquiries in mononuclear phagocytes. *Immunobiology*, *220*(2), pp.169-174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.imbio.2014.11.005

Fejer, G., Wegner, M.D., Györy, I., Cohen, I., Engelhard, P., Voronov, E., Manke, T., Ruzsics, Z., Dölken, L., Prazeres da Costa, O. and Branzk, N., 2013. Nontransformed, GM-CSF–dependent macrophage lines are a unique model to study tissue macrophage functions. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *110*(24), pp.E2191-E2198. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1302877110

Feng, Z., Bai, X., Wang, T., Garcia, C., Bai, A., Li, L., Honda, J.R., Nie, X. and Chan, E.D., 2020. Differential responses by human macrophages to infection with Mycobacterium tuberculosis and non-tuberculous mycobacteria. *Frontiers in microbiology*, *11*, p.116. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2020.00116

Ferro, B.E., van Ingen, J., Wattenberg, M., van Soolingen, D. and Mouton, J.W., 2015. Time– kill kinetics of slowly growing mycobacteria common in pulmonary disease. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy*, *70*(10), pp.2838-2843. https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkv180

Flannagan, R.S., Heit, B. and Heinrichs, D.E., 2016. Intracellular replication of Staphylococcus aureus in mature phagolysosomes in macrophages precedes host cell death, and bacterial escape and dissemination. *Cellular microbiology*, *18*(4), pp.514-535. https://doi.org/10.1111/cmi.12527

Gaidt, M.M., Rapino, F., Graf, T. and Hornung, V., 2018. Modeling primary human monocytes with the trans–differentiation cell line BLaER1. *Innate Immune Activation: Methods and Protocols*, pp.57-66. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4939-7519-8_4

Glassroth, J., 2008. Pulmonary disease due to nontuberculous mycobacteria. *Chest*, *133*(1), pp.243-251. https://doi.org/10.1378/chest.07-0358

González-Pérez, M., Mariño-Ramírez, L., Parra-López, C.A., Murcia, M.I., Marquina, B., Mata-Espinoza, D., Rodriguez-Míguez, Y., Baay-Guzman, G.J., Huerta-Yepez, S. and Hernandez-Pando, R., 2013. Virulence and immune response induced by Mycobacterium avium complex strains in a model of progressive pulmonary tuberculosis and subcutaneous infection in BALB/c mice. *Infection and immunity*, *81*(11), pp.4001-4012. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.00150-13
Ferro, B.E., van Ingen, J., Wattenberg, M., van Soolingen, D. and Mouton, J.W., 2015. Time– kill kinetics of slowly growing mycobacteria common in pulmonary disease. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy*, *70*(10), pp.2838-2843. https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkv180

Greenwell-Wild, T., Vázquez, N., Sim, D., Schito, M., Chatterjee, D., Orenstein, J.M. and Wahl, S.M., 2002. Mycobacterium avium infection and modulation of human macrophage gene expression. *The Journal of Immunology*, *169*(11), pp.6286-6297. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.169.11.6286

Griffith, D.E. and Aksamit, T.R., 2016. Understanding nontuberculous mycobacterial lung disease: it's been a long time coming. *F1000Research*, *5*. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.9272.1

Griffith, D.E., Aksamit, T., Brown-Elliott, B.A., Catanzaro, A., Daley, C., Gordin, F., Holland, S.M., Horsburgh, R., Huitt, G., Iademarco, M.F. and Iseman, M., 2007. An official ATS/IDSA statement: diagnosis, treatment, and prevention of nontuberculous mycobacterial diseases. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, *175*(4), pp.367-416. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.200604-571ST

Hamrick, T.S., Diaz, A.H., Havell, E.A., Horton, J.R. and Orndorff, P.E., 2003. Influence of extracellular bactericidal agents on bacteria within macrophages. *Infection and immunity*, *71*(2), pp.1016-1019. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.71.2.1016-1019.2003

Higgins, D.M., Sanchez-Campillo, J., Rosas-Taraco, A.G., Lee, E.J., Orme, I.M. and Gonzalez-Juarrero, M., 2009. Lack of IL-10 alters inflammatory and immune responses during pulmonary Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection. *Tuberculosis*, *89*(2), pp.149-157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tube.2009.01.001

Hoefsloot, W., 2013. *Nontuberculous mycobacteria: new insights in epidemiology and clinical relevance* (Doctoral dissertation, [SI: sn]).

Hojo, M., Iikura, M., Hirano, S., Sugiyama, H., Kobayashi, N. and Kudo, K., 2012. Increased risk of nontuberculous mycobacterial infection in asthmatic patients using long-term inhaled corticosteroid therapy. *Respirology*, *17*(1), pp.185-190. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-1843.2011.02076.x

Hussain, T., Shah, S.Z.A., Zhao, D., Sreevatsan, S. and Zhou, X., 2016. The role of IL-10 in Mycobacterium avium subsp. paratuberculosis infection. *Cell Communication and Signaling*, *14*, pp.1-14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12964-016-0152-z

Johnson, M.M. and Odell, J.A., 2014. Nontuberculous mycobacterial pulmonary infections. *Journal of thoracic disease*, *6*(3), p.210. doi: 10.3978/j.issn.2072-1439.2013.12.24

Jönsson, B., Ridell, M. and Wold, A. E. (2013) 'Phagocytosis and cytokine response to rough and smooth colony variants of Mycobacterium abscessus by human peripheral blood mononuclear cells', *Apmis*, 121(1), pp. 45–55. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0463.2012.02932.x. Józefowski, S., Arredouani, M., Sulahian, T. and Kobzik, L., 2005. Disparate regulation and function of the class A scavenger receptors SR-AI/II and MARCO. *The Journal of Immunology*, 175(12), pp.8032-8041. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0463.2012.02881.x

Kansal, R.G., Gomez-Flores, R. and Mehta, R.T., 1998. Change in colony morphology influences the virulence as well as the biochemical properties of the Mycobacterium aviumcomplex. *Microbial pathogenesis*, *25*(4), pp.203-214. https://doi.org/10.1006/mpat.1998.0227

Kelly, S. D. (2023) Analysing M. abscessus -macrophage interactions and investigating treatments for M. abscessus and S. aureus intracellular bacterial infections, using a continuously growing, primary cell model of lung alveolar macrophages. Res M Thesis. University of Plymouth.

Kilinç, G., Walburg, K.V., Franken, K.L., Valkenburg, M.L., Aubry, A., Haks, M.C., Saris, A. and Ottenhoff, T.H., 2022. Development of Human Cell-Based In Vitro Infection Models to Determine the Intracellular Survival of Mycobacterium avium. *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology*, p.833. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcimb.2022.872361

Kim, B. R. *et al.* (2019) 'Phagosome escape of rough Mycobacterium abscessus strains in murine macrophage via phagosomal rupture can lead to type I interferon production and their cell-to-cell spread', *Frontiers in Immunology*. Frontiers Media S.A., 10(JAN). doi: 10.3389/FIMMU.2019.00125/FULL.

Kim, J.H., Chaurasia, A.K., Batool, N., Ko, K.S. and Kim, K.K., 2019. Alternative enzyme protection assay to overcome the drawbacks of the gentamicin protection assay for measuring entry and intracellular survival of staphylococci. *Infection and Immunity*, *87*(5), pp.e00119-19. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.00119-19

Kim, S., Hyun, Y.S., Park, H.T., Shin, M.K. and Yoo, H.S., 2022. Mycobacterium intracellularae induces a Th17 immune response via M1-like macrophage polarization in canine peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *Scientific Reports, 12*(1), p.11818. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-16117-2

Kim, S.Y., Koh, W.J., Park, H.Y., Jeon, K., Kwon, O.J., Cho, S.N. and Shin, S.J., 2014. Changes in serum immunomolecules during antibiotic therapy for Mycobacterium avium complex lung

disease. *Clinical* & *Experimental Immunology*, *176*(1), pp.93-101. https://doi.org/10.1111/cei.12253

Kuehnel, M.P., Goethe, R., Habermann, A., Mueller, E., Rohde, M., Griffiths, G. and Valentin-Weigand, P., 2001. Characterization of the intracellular survival of Mycobacterium avium ssp. paratuberculosis: phagosomal pH and fusogenicity in J774 macrophages compared with other mycobacteria. *Cellular microbiology*, *3*(8), pp.551-566.] https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1462-5822.2001.00139.x

Kwon, Y.S., Kim, E.J., Lee, S.H., Suh, G.Y., Chung, M.P., Kim, H., Kwon, O.J. and Koh, W.J., 2007. Decreased cytokine production in patients with nontuberculous mycobacterial lung disease. *Lung*, *185*(6), pp.337-341. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00408-007-9040-z

Larsson, M.C., Lerm, M., Ängeby, K., Nordvall, M., Juréen, P. and Schön, T., 2014. A luciferasebased assay for rapid assessment of drug activity against Mycobacterium tuberculosis including monitoring of macrophage viability. *Journal of microbiological methods*, *106*, pp.146-150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mimet.2014.08.015

Levy, I., Grisaru-Soen, G., Lerner-Geva, L., Kerem, E., Blau, H., Bentur, L., Aviram, M., Rivlin, J., Picard, E., Lavy, A. and Yahav, Y., 2008. Multicenter cross-sectional study of nontuberculous mycobacterial infections among cystic fibrosis patients, Israel. *Emerging infectious diseases*, *14*(3), p.378. doi: 10.3201/eid1403.061405

Long, E.G., Ewing Jr, E.P., Bartlett, J.H., Horsburgh Jr, C.R., Birkness, K.A., Yakrus, M.A., Newman, G.W. and Quinn, F.D., 2000. Changes in the virulence of Mycobacterium avium after passage through embryonated hens' eggs. *FEMS microbiology letters*, *190*(2), pp.267-272. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.2000.tb09297.x

Luque-Martin, R., Mander, P.K., Leenen, P.J. and Winther, M.P., 2021. Classic and new mediators for in vitro modelling of human macrophages. *Journal of Leucocyte Biology*, *109*(3), pp.549-560. https://doi.org/10.1002/JLB.1RU0620-018R

Madhvi, A., Mishra, H., Leisching, G.R., Mahlobo, P.Z. and Baker, B., 2019. Comparison of human monocyte derived macrophages and THP1-like macrophages as in vitro models for M. tuberculosis infection. *Comparative immunology, microbiology and infectious diseases, 67*, p.101355. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cimid.2019.101355

Marshall, J.S., Warrington, R., Watson, W. & Kim, H.L. (2018) An introduction to immunology and immunopathology. Allergy, Asthma & Clinical Immunology. [Online] 14 (S2). Available from: doi:10.1186/s13223-018-0278-1.

McCarthy, K.D., Cain, K.P., Winthrop, K.L., Udomsantisuk, N., Lan, N.T., Sar, B., Kimerling, M.E., Kanara, N., Lynen, L., Monkongdee, P. and Tasaneeyapan, T., 2012. Nontuberculous mycobacterial disease in patients with HIV in Southeast Asia. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, *185*(9), pp.981-988. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201107-13270C

Michelini-Norris, M.B., Blanchard, D.K., Pearson, C.A. and Djeu, J.Y., 1992. Differential release of interleukin (IL)-1 α , IL-1 β , and IL-6 from normal human monocytes stimulated with a virulent and an avirulent isogenic variant of Mycobacterium avium-intracellulare complex. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, *165*(4), pp.702-709. https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/165.4.702

Mulye, M., Bechill, M.P., Grose, W., Ferreira, V.P., Lafontaine, E.R. and Wooten, R.M., 2014. Delineating the importance of serum opsonins and the bacterial capsule in affecting the uptake and killing of Burkholderia pseudomallei by murine neutrophils and macrophages. *PLoS neglected tropical diseases*, *8*(8), p.e2988. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pntd.0002988

Murray, P.J., Allen, J.E., Biswas, S.K., Fisher, E.A., Gilroy, D.W., Goerdt, S., Gordon, S., Hamilton, J.A., Ivashkiv, L.B., Lawrence, T. and Locati, M., 2014. Macrophage activation and polarization: nomenclature and experimental guidelines. *Immunity*, *41*(1), pp.14-20. DOI:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.008

Naito, M., 2008. Macrophage differentiation and function in health and disease. *Pathology international*, *58*(3), pp.143-155.

Newman, G.W., Gan, H.X., McCarthy Jr, P.L. and Remold, H.G., 1991. Survival of human macrophages infected with Mycobacterium avium intracellulare correlates with increased production of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and IL-6. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 147*(11), pp.3942-3948. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.147.11.3942

Nishimura, T., Shimoda, M., Tamizu, E., Uno, S., Uwamino, Y., Kashimura, S., Yano, I. and Hasegawa, N., 2020. The rough colony morphotype of Mycobacterium avium exhibits high virulence in human macrophages and mice. *Journal of Medical Microbiology*, *69*(7), pp.1020-1033. DOI 10.1099/jmm.0.001224

Orme, I.M. and Ordway, D.J., 2014. Host response to nontuberculous mycobacterial infections of current clinical importance. *Infection and immunity*, *82*(9), pp.3516-3522. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.01606-13

Parish, T., 2020. In vitro drug discovery models for Mycobacterium tuberculosis relevant for host infection. *Expert opinion on drug discovery*, *15*(3), pp.349-358. https://doi.org/10.1080/17460441.2020.1707801

Pedrosa, J., Florido, M., Kunze, Z.M., Castro, A.G., Portaels, F., McFadden, J., Silva, M.T. and Appelberg, R., 1994. Characterization of the virulence of Mycobacterium avium complex (MAC) isolates in mice. *Clinical & Experimental Immunology*, *98*(2), pp.210-216. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2249.1994.tb06127.x

Prasla, Z., Sutliff, R. L. and Sadikot, R. T. (2020) 'Macrophage signaling pathways in pulmonary nontuberculous mycobacteria infections', *American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology*. American Thoracic Society, 63(2), pp. 144–151. doi: 10.1165/RCMB.2019-0241TR/SUPPL_FILE/DISCLOSURES.PDF.

Prevots, D.R., Loddenkemper, R., Sotgiu, G. and Migliori, G.B., 2017. Nontuberculous mycobacterial pulmonary disease: an increasing burden with substantial costs. *European Respiratory Journal*, *49*(4). DOI: 10.1183/13993003.00374-2017

Raaijmakers, J., Schildkraut, J.A., Hoefsloot, W. and van Ingen, J., 2021. The role of amikacin in the treatment of nontuberculous mycobacterial disease. Expert Opinion on Pharmacotherapy, 22(15), pp.1961-1974. https://doi.org/10.1080/14656566.2021.1953472

Rampacci, E., Stefanetti, V., Passamonti, F. and Henao-Tamayo, M., 2020. Preclinical models of nontuberculous mycobacteria infection for early drug discovery and vaccine research. *Pathogens*, *9*(8), p.641. https://doi.org/10.3390/pathogens9080641

Ratnatunga, C.N., Lutzky, V.P., Kupz, A., Doolan, D.L., Reid, D.W., Field, M., Bell, S.C., Thomson, R.M. and Miles, J.J., 2020. The rise of non-tuberculosis mycobacterial lung disease. *Frontiers in immunology*, *11*, p.303. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.00303

Reddy, V.M., Luna-Herrera, J. and Gangadharam, P.R., 1996. Pathobiological significance of colony morphology in Mycobacterium avium complex. *Microbial pathogenesis*, *21*(2), pp.97-109. https://doi.org/10.1006/mpat.1996.0046

Rhoades, E.R., Archambault, A.S., Greendyke, R., Hsu, F.F., Streeter, C. and Byrd, T.F., 2009. Mycobacterium abscessus glycopeptidolipids mask underlying cell wall phosphatidyl-myoinositol mannosides blocking induction of human macrophage TNF-α by preventing interaction with TLR2. *The Journal of Immunology*, *183*(3), pp.1997-2007. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.0802181

Rose, S.J., Neville, M.E., Gupta, R. and Bermudez, L.E., 2014. Delivery of aerosolized liposomal amikacin as a novel approach for the treatment of nontuberculous mycobacteria in an experimental model of pulmonary infection. *PLoS One*, *9*(9), p.e108703. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0108703

Rubins, J.B., 2003. Alveolar macrophages: wielding the double-edged sword of inflammation. *American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine*, *167*(2), pp.103-104. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.2210007

Sampaio, E. P. *et al.* (2008) 'Mycobacterium abscessus and M. avium Trigger Toll-Like Receptor 2 and Distinct Cytokine Response in Human Cells', *American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology*. American Thoracic Society, 39(4), p. 431. doi: 10.1165/RCMB.2007-0413OC.

Sampaio, E.P., Elloumi, H.Z., Zelazny, A., Ding, L., Paulson, M.L., Sher, A., Bafica, A.L., Shea, Y.R. and Holland, S.M., 2008. Mycobacterium abscessus and M. avium trigger Toll-like receptor 2 and distinct cytokine response in human cells. *American journal of respiratory cell and molecular biology*, *39*(4), pp.431-439. https://doi.org/10.1165/rcmb.2007-04130C

Sarmento, A.M. and Appelberg, R., 1995. Relationship between virulence of Mycobacterium avium strains and induction of tumor necrosis factor alpha production in infected mice and in in vitro-cultured mouse macrophages. *Infection and immunity*, *63*(10), pp.3759-3764. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1128/iai.63.10.3759-3764.1995

Sato, K., Tomioka, H., Akaki, T. and Kawahara, S., 2000. Antimicrobial activities of levofloxacin, clarithromycin, and KRM-1648 against Mycobacterium tuberculosis and Mycobacterium avium complex replicating within Mono Mac 6 human macrophage and A-549 type II alveolar cell lines. *International journal of antimicrobial agents*, *16*(1), pp.25-29. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0924-8579(00)00163-1

Scaglione, F., Demartini, G., Dugnani, S. and Fraschini, F., 1993. A new model examining intracellular and extracellular activity of amoxicillin, azithromycin, and clarithromycin in infected cells. *Chemotherapy*, *39*(6), pp.416-423. https://doi.org/10.1159/000238987

Schorey, J.S. and Sweet, L., 2008. The mycobacterial glycopeptidolipids: structure, function, and their role in pathogenesis. *Glycobiology*, *18*(11), pp.832-841. https://doi.org/10.1093/glycob/cwn076

Seong, S.Y. and Matzinger, P., 2004. Hydrophobicity: an ancient damage-associated molecular pattern that initiates innate immune responses. *Nature Reviews Immunology*, *4*(6), pp.469-478. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri1372

Sevilla, I.A., Molina, E., Elguezabal, N., Pérez, V., Garrido, J.M. and Juste, R.A., 2015. Detection of mycobacteria, Mycobacterium avium subspecies, and Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex by a novel tetraplex real-time PCR assay. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, *53*(3), pp.930-940. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.03168-14

Sexton, P. and Harrison, A.C., 2008. Susceptibility to nontuberculous mycobacterial lung disease. *European Respiratory Journal*, *31*(6), pp.1322-1333. DOI: 10.1183/09031936.00140007

Shamaei, M. and Mirsaeidi, M., 2021. Nontuberculous mycobacteria, macrophages, and host innate immune response. *Infection and immunity*, *89*(8), pp.e00812-20. https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.00812-20

Shapouri-Moghaddam, A., Mohammadian, S., Vazini, H., Taghadosi, M., Esmaeili, S.A., Mardani, F., Seifi, B., Mohammadi, A., Afshari, J.T. and Sahebkar, A., 2018. Macrophage plasticity, polarization, and function in health and disease. *Journal of cellular physiology*, *233*(9), pp.6425-6440. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcp.26429

Shi, D., Mi, G., Wang, M. and Webster, T.J., 2019. In vitro and ex vivo systems at the forefront of infection modeling and drug discovery. *Biomaterials*, *198*, pp.228-249. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2018.10.030

Shi, Y., Liu, C.H., Roberts, A.I., Das, J., Xu, G., Ren, G., Zhang, Y., Zhang, L., Yuan, Z.R., Tan, H.S.W. and Das, G., 2006. Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and

T-cell responses: what we do and don't know. *Cell research*, *16*(2), pp.126-133. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.cr.7310017

Shin, D. M. *et al.* (2008) 'Mycobacterium abscessus activates the macrophage innate immune response via a physical and functional interaction between TLR2 and dectin-1', *Cellular Microbiology*, 10(8), pp. 1608–1621. doi: 10.1111/j.1462-5822.2008.01151.x.

Shiratsuchi, H., Johnson, J.L. and Ellner, J.J., 1991. Bidirectional effects of cytokines on the growth of Mycobacterium avium within human monocytes. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 146*(9), pp.3165-3170. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.146.9.3165

Simons, S., Van Ingen, J., Hsueh, P.R., Van Hung, N., Dekhuijzen, P.R., Boeree, M.J. and van Soolingen, D., 2011. Nontuberculous mycobacteria in respiratory tract infections, eastern Asia. *Emerging infectious diseases*, *17*(3), p.343. doi: 10.3201/eid1703100604

Singh, P.P. and Goyal, A., 2013. Interleukin-6: a potent biomarker of mycobacterial infection. *Springerplus*, *2*(1), pp.1-8. https://doi.org/10.1186/2193-1801-2-686

Skinner, P.S., Furney, S.K., Jacobs, M.R., Klopman, G., Ellner, J.J. and Orme, I.M., 1994. A bone marrow-derived murine macrophage model for evaluating efficacy of antimycobacterial drugs under relevant physiological conditions. *Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy*, *38*(11), pp.2557-2563. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.38.11.2557

Song, O.R., Deboosere, N., Delorme, V., Queval, C.J., Deloison, G., Werkmeister, E., Lafont, F., Baulard, A., Iantomasi, R. and Brodin, P., 2017. Phenotypic assays for Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection. *Cytometry Part A*, *91*(10), pp.983-994. https://doi.org/10.1002/cyto.a.23129

Sousa S, Borges V, Joao I, Gomes JP, Jordao L. Nontuberculous Mycobacteria Persistence in a Cell Model Mimicking Alveolar Macrophages. Microorganisms. 2019; 7(5):113. https://doi.org/10.3390/microorganisms7050113

Stout, J. E., Koh, W. J. and Yew, W. W. (2016) 'Update on pulmonary disease due to nontuberculous mycobacteria', *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*. Elsevier, 45, pp.123– 134. doi: 10.1016/J.IJID.2016.03.006.

Sturgill-Koszycki, S., Schlesinger, P.H., Chakraborty, P., Haddix, P.L., Collins, H.L., Fok, A.K., Allen, R.D., Gluck, S.L., Heuser, J. and Russell, D.G., 1994. Lack of acidification in Mycobacterium phagosomes produced by exclusion of the vesicular proton-ATPase. *Science*, *263*(5147), pp.678-681. DOI: 10.1126/science.8303277

Subashchandrabose, S. and Mobley, H. L. T. (2014) 'Gentamicin Protection Assay to Determine Bacterial Survival within Macrophages', Iss, 4. Available at: http://www.bio-protocol.org/e1235 (Accessed: 23 December 2021).

Sulahian, T.H., Imrich, A., DeLoid, G., Winkler, A.R. and Kobzik, L., 2008. Signaling pathways required for macrophage scavenger receptor-mediated phagocytosis: analysis by scanning cytometry. *Respiratory research*, *9*(1), pp.1-15. https://doi.org/10.1186/1465-9921-9-59

Suzuki, A., Nishimura, T., Ohtawa, S., Mikami, J., Kurashima, A., Saito, M. and Mita, M., 2008. Clinical efficacy of kanamycin for Mycobacterium avium complex disease. *Yakugaku Zasshi: Journal of the Pharmaceutical Society of Japan, 128*(3), pp.451-460. DOI: 10.1248/yakushi.128.451

Sweet, L., Singh, P.P., Azad, A.K., Rajaram, M.V., Schlesinger, L.S. and Schorey, J.S., 2010. Mannose receptor-dependent delay in phagosome maturation by Mycobacterium avium

glycopeptidolipids. *Infection and immunity*, 78(1), pp.518-526. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.00257-09

Swenson, C.E., Stewart, K.A., Hammett, J.L., Fitzsimmons, W.E. and Ginsberg, R.S., 1990. Pharmacokinetics and in vivo activity of liposome-encapsulated gentamicin. *Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy*, *34*(2), pp.235-240. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1128/AAC.34.2.235

Swiech, K., Picanço-Castro, V. and Covas, D.T., 2012. Human cells: new platform for recombinant therapeutic protein production. *Protein expression and purification*, *84*(1), pp.147-153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pep.2012.04.023

Tabrizi, S.N. and Robins-Browne, R.M., 1993. Elimination of extracellular bacteria by antibiotics in quantitative assays of bacterial ingestion and killing by phagocytes. *Journal of immunological methods*, *158*(2), pp.201-206. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-1759(93)90215-

S

Tateishi, Y., Hirayama, Y., Ozeki, Y., Nishiuchi, Y., Yoshimura, M., Kang, J., Shibata, A., Hirata, K., Kitada, S., Maekura, R. and Ogura, H., 2009. Virulence of Mycobacterium avium complex strains isolated from immunocompetent patients. *Microbial pathogenesis*, *46*(1), pp.6-12. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.micpath.2008.10.007

Taylor, R.H., Falkinham III, J.O., Norton, C.D. and LeChevallier, M.W., 2000. Chlorine,chloramine, chlorine dioxide, and ozone susceptibility of Mycobacterium avium. Applied andEnvironmentalMicrobiology, 66(4),pp.1702-1705.DOI:https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.66.4.1702-1705.2000

To, K., Cao, R., Yegiazaryan, A., Owens, J. and Venketaraman, V., 2020. General overview of nontuberculous mycobacteria opportunistic pathogens: Mycobacterium avium and

Mycobacterium abscessus. *Journal of clinical medicine*, *9*(8), p.2541. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm9082541

Torrelles, J.B., Ellis, D., Osborne, T., Hoefer, A., Orme, I.M., Chatterjee, D., Brennan, P.J. and Cooper, A.M., 2002. Characterization of virulence, colony morphotype and the glycopeptidolipid of Mycobacterium avium strain 104. *Tuberculosis*, *82*(6), pp.293-300. https://doi.org/10.1054/tube.2002.0373

Trapnell, B.C. and Whitsett, J.A., 2002. Gm-CSF regulates pulmonary surfactant homeostasis and alveolar macrophage-mediated innate host defense. *Annual review of physiology*, *64*(1), pp.775-802. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.physiol.64.090601.113847

Turvey, S.E. & Broide, D.H. (2010) Innate immunity. *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology*. [Online] 125 (2), S24–S32. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.07.016.

VanCleave, T.T., Pulsifer, A.R., Connor, M.G., Warawa, J.M. and Lawrenz, M.B., 2017. Impact of gentamicin concentration and exposure time on intracellular Yersinia pestis. *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology*, *7*, p.505. doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2017.00505

Wang, X., Chen, S., Ren, H., Chen, J., Li, J., Wang, Y., Hua, Y., Wang, X. and Huang, N., 2019. HMGN2 regulates non-tuberculous mycobacteria survival via modulation of M1 macrophage polarization. *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine*, *23*(12), pp.7985-7998. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcmm.14599

Warren, M.K. and Vogel, S.N., 1985. Bone marrow-derived macrophages: development and regulation of differentiation markers by colony-stimulating factor and interferons. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950)*, *134*(2), pp.982-989. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.134.2.982

Watanabe, H., Numata, K., Ito, T., Takagi, K. and Matsukawa, A., 2004. Innate immune response in Th1-and Th2-dominant mouse strains. *Shock, 22*(5), pp.460-466. DOI: 10.1097/01.shk.0000142249.08135.e9

Weiss, G. and Schaible, U. E. (2015) 'Macrophage defense mechanisms against intracellular bacteria', *Immunological Reviews*, 264(1), pp. 182–203. doi: 10.1111/imr.12266.

Wnorowski, A., Yang, H. and Wu, J.C., 2019. Progress, obstacles, and limitations in the use of stem cells in organ-on-a-chip models. *Advanced drug delivery reviews*, *140*, pp.3-11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addr.2018.06.001

Woo, M., Wood, C., Kwon, D., Park, K.H.P., Fejer, G. and Delorme, V., 2018. Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection and innate responses in a new model of lung alveolar macrophages. *Frontiers in Immunology*, *9*, p.438. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00438

Wu, M.L., Aziz, D.B., Dartois, V. and Dick, T., 2018. NTM drug discovery: status, gaps and thewayforward. Drugdiscoverytoday, 23(8),pp.1502-1519.https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drudis.2018.04.001

Xu, S., Cooper, A., Sturgill-Koszycki, S., Van Heyningen, T., Chatterjee, D., Orme, I., Allen, P. and Russell, D.G., 1994. Intracellular trafficking in Mycobacterium tuberculosis and Mycobacterium avium-infected macrophages. *Journal of immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 153*(6), pp.2568-2578. https://doi.org/10.4049/jimmunol.153.6.2568

Zajd, C.M., Ziemba, A.M., Miralles, G.M., Nguyen, T., Feustel, P.J., Dunn, S.M., Gilbert, R.J. and Lennartz, M.R., 2020. Bone marrow-derived and elicited peritoneal macrophages are not

created equal: the questions asked dictate the cell type used. *Frontiers in Immunology*, 11, p.269. https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2020.00269

Zaru, M., Sinico, C., De Logu, A., Caddeo, C., Lai, F., Manca, M.L. and Fadda, A.M., 2009. Rifampicin-loaded liposomes for the passive targeting to alveolar macrophages: in vitro and in vivo evaluation. *Journal of Liposome Research*, *19*(1), pp.68-76. https://doi.org/10.1080/08982100802610835

Zhang, X., Goncalves, R. and Mosser, D.M., 2008. The isolation and characterization of murine macrophages. *Current protocols in immunology*, *83*(1), pp.14-1. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471142735.im1401s111

Zhong, W., Lafuse, W.P. and Zwilling, B.S., 2001. Infection with Mycobacterium avium differentially regulates the expression of iron transport protein mRNA in murine peritoneal macrophages. *Infection and immunity*, *69*(11), pp.6618-6624. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1128/IAI.69.11.6618-6624.2001